REGISTERED NUMBER: 00146907

MARYLAND HOLDCO LIMITED DIRECTORS' REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 65 DAY PERIOD ENDED 25 FEBRUARY 2023

CONTENTS

	Pages
Directors and advisors	1
Strategic report	2
Directors' report	11
Statement of Directors' responsibilities in respect of the Strategic Report, Directors' Report and the financial statements	14
Independent auditor's report to the members of Maryland Holdco Limited	15
Income statement	18
Statement of comprehensive income	19
Statement of financial position	20
Statement of cash flows	21
Statement of changes in shareholders' equity	22
Notes to the financial statements	23

DIRECTORS AND ADVISORS

Directors

M W G Palmer (appointed 23 December 2022 and resigned 15 March 2023) J A Reader (appointed 23 December 2022 and resigned 15 March 2023) D W C Mallon (appointed 15 March 2023 and resigned 28 March 2023) K-H Holland (appointed 27 March 2023) J L Whitfield (appointed 28 March 2023) S M Hill (appointed 15 March 2023) P D Copley (appointed 15 March 2023) J Pee (appointed 13 November 2023)

Company Secretary

Vistra Secretaries Limited (appointed 23 December 2022 and resigned 15 March 2023) W G Lodder (appointed 15 March 2023)

Registered Office

4th Floor St Paul's Gate 22-24 New Street St Helier Jersey JE1 4TR

Independent Auditor

Mazars LLP Statutory Auditor 1 St Peter's Square Manchester M2 3AE

Solicitor

Clifford Chance LLP 10 Upper Bank Street London E14 5JJ

Carey Olsen Jersey LLP 47 Esplanade St Helier Jersey JE1 0BD

Banker

Lloyds Bank Plc King Street Manchester M2 4LQ

STRATEGIC REPORT

The directors present their annual strategic report and the audited financial statements for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023.

Overview

Maryland Holdco Limited, its direct subsidiary undertaking Maryland Midco Limited and indirect subsidiary undertaking Maryland Bidco Limited were incorporated in December 2022 to facilitate the acquisition of the Matalan Group, made up of Matalan Finance Plc and its subsidiary undertakings.

The acquisition of the Matalan Group was completed on 26 January 2023 as the successful culmination of a strategic sales process. This process was instigated in response to the cost-of-living crisis and rising interest rates creating a challenging backdrop against which the Matalan Group needed to refinance a number of its maturing debt facilities.

These financial statements include the trading performance of the Matalan Group from the acquisition date of 26 January 2023 to the financial period end date of 25 February 2023, a trading period of 30 days.

The Group achieved Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation ("EBITDA") before exceptional items of £0.2m. See note 8 to the financial statements for EBITDA reconciliation to the statutory results.

Strategic Sales Process

In December 2022, Maryland Holdco Limited, was incorporated in order to effect the acquisition of the Matalan Group by an ad-hoc group of bondholders, headed up by the Group's four largest note holders.

At the same time Maryland Holdco Limited's two subsidiary undertakings, Maryland Midco Limited and Maryland Bidco Limited, were also incorporated to serve as intermediate holding companies to facilitate the acquisition.

The acquisition was undertaken, via a Strategic Sales Process, in order to reshape the Matalan Group's debt structure and provide additional liquidity to the business in order to deliver a delevered and sustainable balance sheet for the acquired Group, to ensure the long-term viability of the business and to provide a platform to derive a return to strong and sustained growth.

On 26th January 2023, the strategic sales process and recapitalisation exercise was completed, as part of which Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited acquired the entire share capital of Matalan Finance Plc for £1. The recapitalisation exercise allowed for a significant deleveraging of the Matalan business with a reduction in Group debt of over £250m, delivering a sustainable balance sheet, a substantial injection of new capital and an extended debt maturity runway to 2027 and beyond.

As part of the transaction, the acquired Group's Bantry Bay asset backed term loan of £60m, negotiated in July 2022, was repaid in full following Maryland Bidco Limited's issuance of new Super Senior Notes of £61.2m with a maturity date of January 2027. The £350m 6.75% First Lien Secured Notes were replaced by the issuance of new Senior Secured Notes of £200m with a maturity date of January 2028. The £80m Second Lien Secured Notes were acquired by Maryland Bidco Limited for a nominal sum of £1 with the entirety of this debt released as part of the recapitalisation exercise. The £50m debt and associated PIK interest owed by the acquired Group to the former shareholder was unconditionally released and discharged.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Strategic Sales Process (continued)

In addition, New Priority Notes of £75m with a maturity date of July 2027 were issued injecting additional liquidity into the acquired business. The Group also negotiated a further new Super Senior Notes (Tranche 2) facility with a committed value of £25m and a maturity date of January 2027. This facility remained available for drawdown for up to six months after the transaction date, and was drawn down post year-end.

All of the new classes of debt were issued by Maryland Bidco Limited along with the allocation of shares in the Group's new holding company Maryland Holdco Limited resulting in a change of ownership of the Group and new ultimate controlling parties.

The trading subsidiary of Matalan Finance Plc, Matalan Retail Limited, was unimpacted by the transaction, with the 231 UK stores, 50 International stores and online business continuing to trade, and our colleagues and supplier relationships continuing as usual.

Acquisition Accounting

The acquisition of the Matalan Group meets the definition of a business combination within the scope of IFRS 3 and as such has been accounted for under the 'acquisition method' of accounting.

In accordance with the requirements of IFRS 3, the business has performed an exercise to measure the acquired assets and liabilities of the Matalan Group at their assumed acquisition date fair values. At the same time, a calculation has been performed to assess the fair value of the consideration transferred at the acquisition date to effect the transaction.

As part of this exercise a full review was undertaken to identify and fair value any separately identifiable intangible assets acquired as part of the business combination. As a direct result of this exercise the Matalan brand and the Group's International Franchise Agreements have been recognised on the Maryland Holdco Limited consolidated statement of financial position.

As the Matalan Group leases its entire store estate, distribution centres and head office there is also a requirement to reassess the acquired Group's lease liability at the acquisition date using the remaining lease payments and revised incremental borrowing rate of the acquiree. A further adjustment was also made to the right of use asset to reflect favourable and unfavourable lease terms compared to the market terms in force at the acquisition date.

Full details of the exercise undertaken are provided at note 29.

Business review

Revenue for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 was £65.3m.

The gross loss for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 was $\pounds(11.8)$ m, including $\pounds7.9$ m of exceptional costs.

Administrative expenses for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 were £5.4m.

The operating loss for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 was $\pounds(17.2)$ m.

Net finance costs for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 were £6.9m.

The statutory loss after tax was £23.2m.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Business review (continued)

Additions to property, plant and equipment of £1.2m and to intangible assets of £1.6m during the 65 day period include investment in the supply chain infrastructure in our Knowsley Distribution Centre, and work done on the re-platforming of our online channel prior to our migration to the THG Ingenuity platform in Spring 2023.

Development and performance of the business

Strategic Overview

Matalan aims to provide a unique blend of choice, style, quality and price across a broad range and price architecture, via a compelling shopping experience both in-store and online. Through the implementation of our business strategy, we aim to deliver on our strategic aim of being a truly omni-channel brand.

Following our acquisition of the Matalan Group announced on 16 January 2023 and formally completed on 26 January 2023, the business made a number of Executive and Board Changes. Karl-Heinz Holland was appointed as the Group's new Chair with Jo Whitfield, CBE, appointed as the Group's new CEO. Linked to these appointments we have commenced a review of our strategy and a reboot of the Matalan vision, mission, and purpose to provide all of our colleagues with a clear focus on what Matalan stands for.

The Matalan ambition is to be the first choice for value for Matalan families. We will achieve this by:

- 1. Putting the customer at the heart of the business
- 2. Having stronger product assortments
- 3. Improving our channels and ease of shop
- 4. Investing in growth enablers
- 5. Having a simpler approach to driving cost out of the business

We have re-focussed our attention on our core strengths of value and broad fashion appeal and our strategy is designed to both capitalise on our existing strengths and evolve our capabilities while adapting to an evolving marketplace and fast-changing consumer behaviour. With customers at the heart of everything we do we want to make sure that we provide five promises to them -

- 1. Value Optimising the quality and price equation
- 2. Style Driving newness via trends and innovation
- 3. Choice Designing relevant and inclusive product ranges
- 4. Service Creating a hassle free omni-channel experience
- 5. Trust Doing the right thing for our communities

Drive performance in the core business

As the cost-of-living crisis bites, we are attentive to our customers' needs and expectations and we are continually evolving how we operate to cater to these changing consumer requirements. We are acutely aware of the role that we play in our consumers' lives, because at our core we are a brand dedicated to providing style and quality to our customers at outstanding value-for-money.

Our tiered product ranging is an enabler to ensuring an offering that appeals to a wide range of customers, whilst our commitment to maintaining competitive opening price points helps anchor our reputation for value. In the current economic climate, protecting our value and product proposition remains key to the business's long-term success.

Strong and consistent execution of our core offering remains key to our strategy, and we are committed to driving sales through the ways we make compelling ranges available to our customers. In that respect we are committed to investing in our retail estate, to drive sales densities and seek to optimise our use of space.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Strategic Overview (continued)

Drive performance in the core business (continued)

During FY23 we invested in store intensification projects, with the introduction of more space efficient layouts and fixtures, to ensure we can provide our customers with maximum choice without compromising the overall shopping experience.

We have also sought to maximise our store space for our fashion ranges in many of our smaller stores to increase range and choice whilst also improving availability for our customers. Almost a quarter of our stores have received updated layouts and fixtures to ensure we can deliver the best possible offering to our customers. These initiatives have increased our overall merchandise space in these stores by 20% without any increase in the physical footprint of our stores.

Although we continue to enhance our online capacity, we remain as committed as ever to our in-store business. We have a significant presence in convenient, predominantly large-formatted and accessible out-of-town locations. Our physical store estate plays a crucial role in our omni-channel strategy, and we actively manage our store portfolio to maintain a high performing and customer-relevant footprint across the UK. Our store refurbishment programme, which we aim to reinstate following a period of focus on supply chain and online investment, is intended to modernize and improve store navigation, create brand segregation through fixtures and spot lighting, and increase the level of customer choice by intensifying the use of store space.

As store leases approach maturity, we proactively consider the location, size and format of our physical locations in the relevant catchment and decide whether these leases remain the most appropriate environment for our consumers. While we do not believe that out-of-town space is as over-rented in the current market as high street space, we continue to rebase rent costs where stores are over-rented as lease maturities approach. We also believe that opportunities continue to exist for the addition of profitable new store space within the UK market. Favourable changes in retail property economics presents attractive opportunities for well-positioned retailers like Matalan, and we believe that there will be opportunities to modestly grow our store estate over the coming years.

Given the challenges faced across FY23 and the inflationary pressures the market has seen, working capital efficiency and the maintenance of rigour and discipline over stock management will be key areas of focus for the business. We believe that by removing the need to front load stock phasing, adding flexibility to the stock buy, and improving the depth of buy in key product types, the business can improve working capital, drive rates of sale and reduce fragmentation and markdown.

We also believe there is opportunity to use technology to improve and support more effective stock allocation, placement and replenishment across and between channels and stores to optimise availability, working capital and profitability.

A critical enabler to what we offer our customers is our ability to operate cost effectively. We continuously challenge ourselves to improve our processes, minimise waste and execute correctly first time. We have successfully renegotiated our freight contracts to lock in the benefits of the reductions seen in freight rates whilst also allowing the business to benefit from further falls in the market. We have also sought to mitigate the risks of the volatile moves in both utility prices and cable foreign exchange rates seen across FY23 through our hedging policy. These actions will help mitigate the cost challenges we face in FY24.

Further build and develop our capabilities

As consumer behaviour continues to evolve, we believe we can drive significant incremental revenue growth from our online channel and develop our omni-channel capabilities. To achieve this, we need to continue to improve our ability to respond quickly and operate effectively through continued investment in new technology, process automation and digitalisation.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Strategic Overview (continued)

Supply Automation

The successful implementation of batch-picking and pocket sorting automation in our Knowsley Distribution Centre in the 2022 fiscal year, enabled the business to enhance its capacity, efficiency and service levels.

Improved automation within our Knowsley Distribution Centre doubled online throughput capacity, whilst providing significant cost efficiencies by reducing the requirement for employee resources in the process. In addition, our investment in the Pocket Sorter allows for greater flexibility to deliver a consistent set of service levels and to extend next-day order cut offs to be more responsive to our customer needs.

We continue to invest in automation capacity, and volume throughput enhancements to build greater operating capacity and delivery a seamless omni-channel experience for our customers.

Enhanced Online Capabilities

Our Strategic partnership with The Hut Group ("THG") remains key to our online evolution. This partnership and our transition to their Ingenuity platform, which went live in March 2023, will develop our omni-channel operating model. It will enable the creation of a differentiated online selling experience that offers end-to-end digital service and experience that sets us apart from our competitors.

Functionality improvements provided by the migration to the Ingenuity platform will drive our transition to relationship-led commerce with an integrated loyalty scheme and curated, content driven customer journeys. This enhanced customer experience will at the same time complement extensions to customer choice.

Sourcing

Our direct sourcing model is based on strategic partnerships with our key long-term suppliers. These strategic partnerships drive efficiencies through collaboration and innovation.

The use of long-standing strategic partnerships with our core supply base provides us with the advantages of reliability and consistency of supply. In addition, the fact that most of our key strategic suppliers can offer multi-country sourcing capabilities provides us with flexibility and agility enabling us to proactively respond to worldwide supply chain volatility.

Nevertheless, this model will continue to be developed to respond to the evolving market conditions we are facing and to ensure our end-to-end processes are fit for purpose to drive margin improvements in an inflationary macro-environment.

Unlock new growth

Improved Ranges & Value

One of the core strengths of Matalan is its large and loyal customer base and our product ranges appeal to a broad spectrum of the UK population.

We remain committed to the ongoing evolution of our range architecture with a focus both on maximising the potential of our core customers and at the same time more effectively targeting a broader range of customers. We will achieve this through improved design capabilities and more targeted ranging.

We will continue to explore further opportunities to service our customers via segmenting our offer across clothing and home within existing categories, effectively using own label brands that deliver distinct handwriting and design. In addition, we will continue to create appealing ranges in adjacent categories that complement our existing ranges and that our customers tell us they would like to buy from Matalan at the great quality and price points we are famous for.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Strategic overview (continued)

Third Party Brands

We continue to develop our strategy to enhance our third-party branded offering to our customer base. The Matalan Group has for many years utilised store space, working with brand leaders like The Entertainer, Cardfactory and Claire's Accessories, to provide incremental choice through concession arrangements. These arrangements have proved mutually beneficial to all parties due to the complementary nature of their product offerings. We believe there remain further opportunities to expand our concession offering both through our current stable of concession partners and through other partnership opportunities.

Since its introduction in late 2020, the Matalan Group's online direct-delivered ranges via branded partners have further highlighted the benefits of working with the right third-party brands. These ranges have delivered both incremental revenue and online traffic to the business and have been well received by our customers. Our strategy is to select well-known and complementary brands that not only appeal to our existing customer base but that are also effective in attracting new customers.

We view the addition of new third-party brands to our proposition as a key way to attract, grow and retain customers, through the provision of complementary and incremental choice. Over the second half of FY23 the Matalan Group added a number of exciting and well-known third-party brands to our online range, and plan to further build out the brand stable over the next three years.

International

We have a successful franchise network and currently trade via 50 stores in 14 countries operated by a highly skilled partner base of experienced retail operators. This network is a key part of our business and we see significant further growth potential via this model. In addition, we will explore commercial models to support digital market entry into both the existing franchise territories, as well as unlocking new markets.

Amplify the brand

We have a well-established relationship with our customer base, and despite our position as one of the leaders in the UK value retail market, we believe there remain significant opportunities to further develop brand perception as well as the all-important emotional connection that customers and potential new customers have with our brand.

More to Love

Our new "More to Love at Matalan" brand marketing strategy has been designed with the objective of establishing a deeper emotional connection with our customers whilst dialling up our value credentials to gain greater cut-through. We believe this branding will resonate with our customer base whilst also leveraging our position as a trusted value retailer to help attract new value seeking customers.

We have begun to evolve our tone of voice, more boldly highlighting our compelling price points and value across our range. We see an addressable gap in the market for a business that can be a truly omni-channel operator that does not compromise on design, quality, choice or, more importantly than ever, value for our customers.

Through the rebranding of our customer loyalty scheme and its use of more customer targeted rewards, we believe we can more effectively influence brand advocacy, loyalty and trust.

We have seen an improvement in data capture, enabling greater customer insight into the spending habits and consumer behaviour of our core customer base. We are confident that this data insight and our ability to deliver more tailored and targeted marketing will enable us to optimise incremental sales from our loyalty scheme. The loyalty scheme will ultimately be fully integrated into our new Ingenuity platform, creating a seamless omni-channel loyalty and customer relationship.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Strategic overview (continued)

Unlock new growth

Environment & Colleague Engagement

Whilst our customers trust us to provide quality goods at outstanding value for money, they also expect us to uphold high environmental and social responsibility standards. We have for many years been laying down the foundations to build a sustainable future for our business, our employees and the communities in which we operate and continue to focus on meeting the high standards that customers and stakeholders expect.

We have been developing a greater cohesion and strategic focus to the many environmentally and socially responsible things we do. Through this more structured approach to ESG, we continue to progress our ESG Strategy, and improve our transparency in relation to the ESG related work we are undertaking. We plan to increase our reporting and transparency around ESG in FY24, as we appreciate how critical it is. Our employer brand and colleague engagement are also extremely important to us. Consequently, we continue to invest in developing our people, enriching roles, and developing our ways of working to maximise efficiency and effectiveness and cementing our credentials as an attractive employer to work for.

Principal risks and uncertainties

The responsibility of monitoring financial risk management and treasury responsibilities and procedures lie with the board of directors. The policies set by the board of directors are implemented by the Group's finance department.

The risks below are the principal risks that may impact the Group in achieving its strategic objectives.

COVID-19 – Matalan's trading activities were negatively impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic and the UK government restrictions in response, as well as the disruptions caused both to the worldwide economy and International logistics.

Throughout the pandemic, the Matalan Board took decisive actions to mitigate the risk and to manage the impact of COVID-19 on the Matalan business. These actions were implemented to significantly reduce costs and to enhance liquidity and included reductions in stock commitment, renegotiation of supplier payment terms, negotiated rent deferrals with our store landlords, and participation in the government's business rates holiday, Job Retention Scheme, and HMRC time to pay arrangements.

Since the ending of all COVID-19 related restrictions the business has managed to unwind all of the mitigating actions taken in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, including settlement of its HMRC time to pay arrangements, unwinding of a number of supplier term extensions, and repayment of all deferred rent in line with negotiated agreements with our store landlords.

At the time of writing, the threat of COVID-19 has been mitigated by the success of the worldwide vaccination programme and the entire Matalan store estate remains fully open with no further government restrictions in response to COVID-19 currently envisaged. Nevertheless, a resurgence in COVID-19 or the emergence of a new strain of the disease could potentially cause risks to materialise or come closer to materialising in any of the following risk areas.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Principal risks and uncertainties (continued)

Economic Conditions – the Group operates in a highly competitive industry. The outlook for the UK and global economy, consumer confidence and spending patterns may impact our ability to deliver growth. This is extremely pertinent now with high levels of inflation across much of the world including the UK putting pressure on the cost of living. This is further compounded by the uncertainty caused in part by the war in Ukraine, and in part by a sharp rise in worldwide interest rates impacting consumer confidence.

The board of directors reviews performance and ensures that management is focussed on key priorities and cost control to mitigate this risk.

Brand & Reputation – failure to meet our customer and/or stakeholder expectations impacts the Matalan brand, customer loyalty and market share.

The Group has an ethical sourcing policy and works closely with customers, performing frequent surveys and feedback sessions, to understand how to best meet their needs. During the financial period, the Group has evolved its reporting around ESG, driven by the introduction of a sustainability team and Board representation on the Matalan ESG steering committee. This evolution is planned to continue through FY24 as the Group improves its transparency and reporting on ESG.

Suppliers or Third Parties – failure of a key supplier or third-party would impact the service that the Group can provide to its customers. Sustained supplier cost price increases as a result of rising raw material costs, labour costs and transport costs would place pressure on margins.

The Group manages its exposure by working closely with its suppliers and third parties to ensure it can offer the best value to its customers. The Group monitors the stability of its supply base closely and works with suppliers and third parties to identify any issues on a timely basis.

Supply Chain – operational issues within the supply chain would impact the service that the Group can provide to its customers.

The Group manages its exposure by having an experienced management team, monitoring performance of all aspects of the supply chain and working in line with industry best practice.

Liquidity Risk – any impact on available cash and liquidity could have a material effect on the business and its result.

The Group actively maintains a mixture of debt finance, which is designed to ensure that the Group has access to sufficient available funds for ongoing working capital needs as well as planned capital investment and expansion. The amount of debt finance required is monitored and reviewed at least annually by the board of directors.

Matalan successfully recapitalised its business during FY23 with the issuance of new debt notes, all of which have maturity dates falling in 2027 and beyond. Further details regarding this recapitalisation exercise are included in note 2.3.

STRATEGIC REPORT (CONTINUED)

Principal risks and uncertainties (continued)

Foreign Exchange Risk – the Group is exposed to risk of fluctuating foreign exchange rates as a result of its overseas purchases. The principal currency with which this exposure lies is US dollar.

The exchange rates between the US dollar and other world currencies have fluctuated significantly in recent years and may continue to do so in the future.

The Group uses forward foreign exchange contracts in order to manage its exposure to foreign exchange risk and wherever possible these are hedge accounted under IAS 39. The Group has a treasury policy in place which limits how much can be purchased on a rolling 30-month basis. In accordance with this policy, the Group does not hold or issue derivative financial instruments for speculative or trading purposes.

Interest Rate Risk - fluctuating interest rates could have an impact on cash flows and profit.

Following the successful recapitalisation exercise, the majority of the Group's long-term interest-bearing debt liabilities are subject to fixed rates of interest. This fixed rate debt structure significantly mitigates the interest rate risk faced by the Group.

Nevertheless, the £75m New Priority Notes issued as part of the recapitalisation exercise are exposed to variable rates of interest with the interest rate tied to SONIA. As a result, the Group is actively monitoring changes in interest rates and will seek to hedge this interest rate exposure if required.

Commodity Risk – as the Group's principal activity is the purchase and sale of clothes, it is exposed to a cost base which is heavily influenced by the market price of cotton.

The Group monitors trends in the cotton market to manage this risk and, by agreeing purchase contracts with suppliers six to nine months in advance, provides a degree of advance knowledge of the cost base.

Brexit – as in previous years, the impact of Brexit on the Matalan Group is limited.

Over 94% of Group revenue is generated in the UK with most of our International sales realised in countries outside of the EU. The vast majority of our supply base are located in non-EU Countries, with whom the trading terms and tariffs are substantively unchanged as a result of Brexit.

Key Performance Indicators

The directors consider pre-IFRS 16 EBITDA before exceptional items to be the main financial KPI for the business. There are no other key performance indicators that the directors believe are relevant. Pre-IFRS 16 EBITDA before exceptional items is a loss of £9.4m, see note 8 to the financial statements for a reconciliation to the statutory results.

By order of the board

S Hill **Director** 26 February 2024

DIRECTORS' REPORT FOR THE 65 DAY PERIOD ENDED 25 FEBRUARY 2023

The directors present their report for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023.

Directors

The Company's directors who served during the period up to the date of signing the financial statements are noted on page 1.

Principal activities

The principal activities of the Group are the sale of clothing and homewares via an omni-channel model through out-of-town retail outlets, primarily through the Matalan fascia, and online. The Group also operates a franchise model, with several international stores based throughout Europe and the Middle East.

Directors' indemnities

During the period and up to the date of signing the financial statements, the Company maintained thirdparty indemnity insurance for its directors and officers as defined by Article 77 of the Companies (Jersey) Law, 1991.

Going concern

Details regarding the going concern status of the Group and the Company are included in note 2.3.

Employees

Information on matters of concern to employees is given through information bulletins and reports. Monthly meetings are held with head office employees which seek to achieve a common awareness on the part of all employees of the financial and economic factors affecting the Group's performance.

The Group is proud of its diverse workforce and we are committed to ensuring that all employees are treated fairly, both in terms of pay and the opportunities available to them regardless of disability or gender. Our policy is to recruit disabled workers for those vacancies they are able to fill. All necessary assistance with initial training courses is given. Once employed, a career plan is developed so as to ensure suitable opportunities for each disabled person. Arrangements are made, where possible, for retaining employees who become disabled, to enable them to perform work identified as appropriate to their aptitudes and abilities.

Political donations

During the period the Group made political donations of £nil.

Dividends

No dividend has been paid by the Group in the period.

Creditor payment policy

UK suppliers are paid at the end of the month following invoice or to the specific terms agreed with the supplier. Foreign suppliers are paid within an agreed number of days from either shipment date or document date.

It is the Group's policy to ensure the suppliers are aware of the Group's terms of payment and that terms of payment are agreed at the commencement of business with each supplier. Payments are made in accordance with the payment terms and conditions agreed. Trade creditor days for the period from incorporation to the balance sheet date of 25 February 2023 were 63 days based on average daily purchases.

DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)

Corporate governance statement

The Group has not elected to voluntarily adopt the corporate governance code, however the directors are satisfied that the Group's internal policies and procedures provide a strong governance and control environment which allow the Group to mitigate risk and achieve its objectives.

The Statutory Board of the Group, of which Maryland Holdco Limited is the ultimate parent company, meet on at least a monthly basis with meetings held on a more regular frequency if circumstances require. The composition of the Board includes both Executive and Non-Executive members with the membership providing a diverse and wide variety of experience and insight across retail, business and the professional services. Where necessary the board look to bolster that skill-set and expertise either through external advisers, temporary appointments or new permanent appointments.

The Board are responsible for setting colleague remuneration. In this capacity, the Board has a remit to focus on talent acquisition, development and retention, along with responsibility for ensuring employee incentives are appropriately set to reward employee, team and financial performance

The Group provides detailed quarterly information to its investors and participates in an investor update call of the same frequency, where investors are able to pose questions of governance as they see fit.

Stakeholder engagement is a key part of both the Board and Senior Management's remit with a clear focus on customers, colleagues, suppliers, investors and the wider stakeholder community.

As part of the strategic sales process, the board of directors took all necessary steps, assisted by expert professional advice, to ensure the best possible outcome for the stakeholder community. In this capacity, the Board are confident that they achieved the best return for the Group's investors, whilst at the same time ensuring the continuation of the underlying business and thereby protecting colleague jobs and avoiding any detrimental impact to the Group's suppliers, landlords and other stakeholders.

The management functions are responsible for preparing the financial statements for Maryland Holdco Limited and its subsidiary undertakings and the internal audit and risk management functions are carried out by respective management teams with appropriate oversight from the board of directors.

The Group has a risk management framework, which includes a process for how we identify, evaluate, manage and monitor the principal risks faced by the Group, supported by a risk governance structure with defined accountability.

The principal risks and uncertainties facing the Group are explained on pages 8-10. These risks are monitored by management and the board of directors on a regular basis.

Disclosure of information to the auditor

For all persons who are directors at the time of the approval of the directors' report and financial statements:

- a) so far as each director is aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the Group's auditor is unaware, and
- b) each director has taken all the steps necessary as a director in order to make himself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Group's auditor is aware of that information.

DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)

Independent auditor

Mazars LLP were appointed as auditor to the Company and in accordance with Article 113 of Companies (Jersey) Law 1991, the auditor will be deemed to be reappointed and Mazars LLP will therefore continue in office.

By order of the board

S Hill **Director** 26 February 2024

STATEMENT OF DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES IN RESPECT OF THE STRATEGIC REPORT, DIRECTORS' REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors are responsible for preparing the financial statements in accordance with applicable Jersey law and International Financial Reporting Standards.

The Directors must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and of the profit or loss of the Group for that period. In preparing the financial statements, the Directors are responsible for:

- selecting suitable accounting policies and then applying them consistently;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards have been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements;
- making judgements and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent; and
- preparing the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Group will continue in business.

The Directors confirm that they have complied with the above requirements in preparing the financial statements.

The Directors are responsible for ensuring that the financial statements comply with The Companies (Jersey) Law, 1991 and safeguarding the assets of the Group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

So far as the Directors are aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the Group's auditors are unaware, and each Director has taken all the steps that he or she ought to have taken as a Director in order to make himself or herself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Group's auditors are aware of that information. The Directors are also responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the Group's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Group.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MARYLAND HOLDCO LIMITED

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Maryland Holdco Limited (the 'parent company') and its subsidiaries (together the 'Group') for the 65-day period ended on the 25 February 2023 which comprise the Group and Company Income Statement, the Group Statement of Comprehensive Income, the Group and Company Statement of Financial Position, the Group Statement of Cash Flows, the Group and Company Statement of Changes in Shareholder's Equity and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and UK-adopted international accounting standards in conformity with the requirement of the 'Company (Jersey) Law 1991'.

In our opinion, the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the state of the Group's and of the parent company's affairs as at the 25 February 2023 and of the Group's and the parent company's loss for the 65-day period then ended; and
- have been properly prepared in accordance with UK-adopted international accounting standards.
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirement of the Companies (Jersey) Law 1991.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements" section of our report. We are independent of the group and the parent company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the FRC's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate. Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Group's and parent company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the directors with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the Annual Report other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The directors are responsible for the other information contained within the annual report. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the course of the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether this gives rise to a material misstatement in the financial statements themselves. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MISSOURI TOPCO LIMITED (CONTINUED)

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which the 'Companies (Jersey) Law 1991 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- whether proper accounting records have been kept by the company;
- whether proper returns adequate for the audit have been received from branches not visited by the auditor; and
- whether the company's accounts are in agreement with its accounting records and returns.
- any failure to obtain from the company any information or explanation that, to the best of the our knowledge and belief, was necessary for the audit.

Responsibilities of Directors

As explained more fully in the directors' responsibilities statement set out on page 14, the directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the group's and the parent company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the group or the parent company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the financial statements.

The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud is detailed below.

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud.

Based on our understanding of the group and the parent company and their industry, we considered that noncompliance with the following laws and regulations might have a material effect on the financial statements: tax legislation, employment regulation, health and safety regulation, anti-money laundering regulation and antibribery.

To help us identify instances of non-compliance with these laws and regulations, and in identifying and assessing the risks of material misstatement in respect to non-compliance, our procedures included, but were not limited to:

- Inquiring of management and, where appropriate, those charged with governance, as to whether the group and the parent company is in compliance with laws and regulations, and discussing their policies and procedures regarding compliance with laws and regulations;
- Inspecting correspondence, if any, with relevant licensing or regulatory authorities;

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MISSOURI TOPCO LIMITED (CONTINUED)

- Communicating identified laws and regulations to the engagement team and remaining alert to any indications of non-compliance throughout our audit; and
- Considering the risk of acts by the group and the parent company which were contrary to applicable laws and regulations, including fraud.

We also considered those laws and regulations that have a direct effect on the preparation of the financial statements, such as: Companies (Jersey) Law 1991 and tax regulations in the jurisdictions the group and parent company operates in.

In addition, we evaluated the directors' and management's incentives and opportunities for fraudulent manipulation of the financial statements, including the risk of Management Override of Controls, and determined that the principal risks related to posting manual journal entries to manipulate financial performance, management bias through judgements and assumptions in significant accounting estimates in particular in relation to revenue recognition (which we pinpointed to the occurrence assertion) and inventory valuation.

Our audit procedures in relation to fraud included but were not limited to:

- Making enquiries of the directors and management on whether they had knowledge of any actual, suspected or alleged fraud;
- Gaining an understanding of the internal controls established to mitigate risks related to fraud;
- Discussing amongst the engagement team the risks of fraud; and
- Addressing the risks of fraud through management override of controls by performing journal entry testing.

There are inherent limitations in the audit procedures described above and the primary responsibility for the prevention and detection of irregularities including fraud rests with management. As with any audit, there remained a risk of non-detection of irregularities, as these may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations or the override of internal controls.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the Financial Reporting Council's website at <u>www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities</u>. This description forms part of our auditor's report.

Use of the audit report

This report is made solely to the parent company's members as a body in accordance with Article 113A of the Companies (Jersey) Law 1991. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the parent company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the parent company and the parent company's members as a body for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Janust

Charlene Lancaster (Senior Statutory Auditor) for and on behalf of Mazars LLP Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditor

Mazars One St Peter's Square Manchester M2 3DE United Kingdom 26 February 2024

INCOME STATEMENT

	Note	Group 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 £'m	Company 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 £'m
Revenue	4	65.3	_
Cost of sales (including exceptional items)	4	(77.1)	-
Gross loss	4	(11.8)	-
Administrative expenses	4	(5.4)	-
Operating loss	4	(17.2)	-
Operating loss pre-exceptional items		(9.3)	
Exceptional items – cost of sales	30	(7.9)	-
Operating loss		(17.2)	-
Finance costs	5	(6.9)	-
Net finance costs		(6.9)	-
Loss before income tax		(24.1)	-
Income tax credit	10	0.9	-
Loss for the period		(23.2)	-

STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Group 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 £'m
Loss for the period	(23.2)
Other comprehensive income:	
Items that are or may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss	
Cash flow hedges	
Fair value gain in the period	9.4
Tax element of cash flow hedges	(1.6)
Total items that may be reclassified to the income statement	7.8
Total comprehensive expenditure for the period	(15.4)
Hedging gains and losses transferred to inventory	(2.4)

The Company has no other comprehensive income in the current period.

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION AS AT 25 FEBRUARY 2023

	Note	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m
Assets			
Property, plant and equipment	11	163.7	-
Right-of-use assets	24	331.9	-
Intangible assets	12	145.0	-
Goodwill	29	3.4	-
Investments	13	-	47.8
Deferred tax asset	10	11.4	-
Total non-current assets		655.4	47.8
		1050	
Inventories - goods for resale	14	137.3	-
Trade and other receivables	15	38.9	-
Financial assets - derivative financial instruments	19	5.6	-
Current tax asset		0.3	-
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	16	6.7	
Unrestricted cash and cash equivalents	16	82.5	-
Total current assets		271.3	-
Total assets		926.7	47.8
1 otal assets		920.7	47.0
Liabilities			
Financial liabilities – borrowings	17	(1.0)	
Financial liabilities – derivative financial	19	(6.0)	_
instruments	17	(0.0)	
Short-term lease liabilities	24	(66.8)	_
Trade and other payables	18	(162.7)	(3.1)
Provisions for other liabilities and charges	20	(3.8)	(5.1)
Total current liabilities	20	(240.3)	(3.1)
Total current habilities		(240.5)	(5.1)
Financial liabilities – borrowings	17	(278.3)	-
Long-term lease liabilities	24	(342.7)	-
Deferred tax liabilities	10	(38.2)	-
Provisions for other liabilities and charges	20	(0.3)	-
Total non-current liabilities		(659.5)	-
Total liabilities		(899.8)	(3.1)
Not accets		2(0	A A 🗖
Net assets		26.9	44.7
Shareholders' equity			
Share capital	21	_	
Capital contribution reserve	21	44.7	44.7
Hedge reserve	21	5.4	44./
Retained earnings	Δ1	(23.2)	-
		· · · · ·	44.7
Total shareholders' equity		26.9	44./

The financial statements on pages 18 to 64 were approved by the board of directors on 26 February 2024 and signed on its behalf by:

J Whitfield **Director**

J.L. Chiffeld

S Hill **Director**

Maryland Holdco Limited

Registered number: 00146907

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Note	Group 2023 £'m
Cash flows from operating activities		
Cash used in operations	22	(7.9)
Interest paid	5	(3.6)
Tax paid		-
Net cash used in operating activities		(11.5)
Cash flows from investing activities		
Purchases of property, plant and equipment	11	(0.7)
Purchases of intangible assets	12	(1.0)
Cash acquired in business combination	29	105.2
Net cash generated from investing activities		103.5
Cash flows from financing activities		
Repayment of lease liabilities	24	(2.8)
Net cash used in financing activities		(2.8)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		89.2
Cash and cash equivalents at incorporation		-
Net cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	16	89.2

The Company had no cash flows in the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023. All transactions during the period were non-cash impacting.

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

Group	Share	Capital	Hedge	Retained	Total
	capital	contribution reserve	reserve	earnings	equity
	£'m	£'m	£'m	£'m	£'m
On incorporation	-			-	-
Comprehensive income					
Loss for the period	-	_	-	(23.2)	(23.2)
Total loss for the period	-	-	-	(23.2)	(23.2)
Other comprehensive income					
Cash flow hedges					
- fair value gain in the period	-	_	9.4	_	9.4
- tax element of cash flow hedges	-	-	(1.6)	-	(1.6)
Total cash flow hedges, net of tax	-	-	7.8	-	7.8
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax		-	7.8	-	7.8
Hedging gains and losses transferred to the cost of inventory	-	-	(2.4)	-	(2.4)
Changes in ownership interests					
Issue of new shares	-	44.7	-	-	44.7
Total changes in ownership interests	-	44.7	-	-	44.7
As at 25 February 2023	-	44.7	5.4	(23.2)	26.9

Company	Share capital	Capital contribution reserve	Hedge reserve	Retained earnings	Total equity
	£'m	£'m	£'m	£'m	£'m
On incorporation	-	-	-	-	-
Comprehensive income					
Profit for the period	-	-	-	-	-
Total comprehensive income	-	-	-	-	-
Changes in ownership interests					
Issue of new shares	-	44.7	-	-	44.7
Total changes in ownership interests	-	44.7	-	-	44.7
As at 25 February 2023	-	44.7	-	-	44.7

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. General information

The Company is incorporated and domiciled in Jersey. Its directly held subsidiary company, Maryland Midco Limited, is also incorporated and domiciled in Jersey. All other subsidiary companies are incorporated and domiciled in the UK. The Company is limited by shares. The financial statements are presented in sterling, which is the Group's presentational currency and the parent Company's functional currency. All amounts presented in the financial statements have been rounded to the nearest £0.1m, unless otherwise stated. The Group's principal place of business is Perimeter Road, Knowsley Industrial Park, Liverpool, L33 7SZ.

2. Summary of significant accounting policies

The principal accounting policies applied in the preparation of these consolidated financial statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all the years presented unless otherwise stated.

2.1 Basis of preparation

The Group financial statements consolidate those of the Company and its subsidiaries (together referred to as the "Group"). The parent Company financial statements present information about the Company as a separate entity and not about its Group. These Group and Company consolidated financial statements have been prepared and approved by the directors in accordance with UK-adopted International Accounting Standards ("adopted IFRSs"). Maryland Holdco Limited was incorporated in December 2022 and as such has prepared its first set of financial statements under IFRS, with these financial statements properly prepared in accordance with IFRS 1.

The financial statements have been prepared on the going concern basis under the historical cost basis convention as modified by financial assets and financial liabilities (including derivative instruments) which are recognised at fair value through the income statement.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires the use of certain critical accounting estimates. It also requires management to exercise its judgement in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies.

2.2 New standards, amendments to standards or interpretations

The Group has adopted the following IFRSs in these financial statements:

New accounting standards in issue but not yet effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023

- IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts (issued May 2017) and Amendments to IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts (Issued June 2020)
- Amendments to IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts: Initial Application of IFRS 17 and IFRS 9 (Issued December 2021)
- Amendments to IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements and IFRS Practice Statement 2 Making Materiality Judgements: Disclosure of Accounting Policies (Issued February 2021)
- Amendments to IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors: Definition of Accounting Estimates (Issued February 2021)
- Amendments to IAS 12 Income Taxes: Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction (Issued May 2021)

The adaptation of the above standards and interpretations is not expected to lead to any material changes to the Company or Group's accounting policies or have any other material impact on the financial position or performance of the Company or Group.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.2 New standards, amendments to standards or interpretations (continued)

The Group continues to monitor the potential impact of other new standards and interpretations which have been or may be endorsed and require adoption by the Group in future reporting periods.

The Group does not consider that any other standards, amendments or interpretations issued by the IASB, but not yet applicable, will have a significant impact on the financial statements.

2.3 Going concern

Following the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 and its severe impact on International geo-politics and economics, the period ended 25 February 2023 represented a challenging period for the Matalan business, with the cost-of-living crisis driving an unprecedented hit to living standards and consumer spending severely curtailed by interest rate hikes and spiralling energy costs.

Despite the Matalan Group delivering strong revenue growth, the inflationary pressures faced by the business in terms of escalating inbound supply chain and staff costs severely impacted its level of performance. In addition, the deterioration in the currency exchange rate of sterling against the dollar and a need to significantly invest in promotional activity to stimulate sales volumes and to clear excess inventory meant the business saw a significant degradation in its level of profitability.

Despite the challenging conditions faced by the business and the negative impact on trading performance, the Matalan Group managed to successfully negotiate a significant deleveraging of its debt during the financial year, allowing the business to exit the financial year with a stronger and more resilient balance sheet.

As a result, as at 25 February 2023, the Group had strong liquidity including unrestricted cash and cash equivalents per the balance sheet, excluding restricted cash holdings, of £82.5m.

On 26 September 2022 the Matalan business commenced a strategic sales process of the Matalan Group, with this strategic sales process completing on 26 January 2023. As part of this process Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited, acquired the entire share capital of Matalan Finance Plc for $\pounds 1$. The recapitalisation exercise allowed for a significant deleveraging of the Matalan business with a reduction in Group debt of over $\pounds 250m$. The transaction delivered a de-leveraged and sustainable balance sheet for the Group, a substantial injection of new capital and an extended debt maturity runway to 2027 and beyond.

As part of the transaction, the new super senior loan of £60m, negotiated in July 2022, was repaid in full following the issuance of new Super Senior Notes of £61.2m with a maturity date of January 2027. The £350m 6.75% First Lien Secured Notes were replaced by the issuance of new Senior Secured Notes of £200m with a maturity date of January 2028. The £80m Second Lien Secured Notes were acquired by Maryland Bidco Limited for a nominal sum of £1 with the entirety of this debt released as part of the recapitalisation exercise. The £50m debt and associated PIK interest owed to the former shareholder was unconditionally released and discharged.

In addition, New Priority Notes of £75m with a maturity date of July 2027 were issued injecting additional liquidity into the Group. The injection of cash contributed to the strong Group liquidity held on the balance sheet at 25 February 2023.

All of these new classes of debt were issued along with the allocation of shares in the Group's new holding company Maryland Holdco Limited, resulting in a change of ownership of the Group and new ultimate controlling parties. The new shareholder group is led by an ad-hoc group of four large global investment institutions, with no one party owning more than 25% of the share capital. There are no performance related covenants linked to these new debt instruments.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.3 Going concern (continued)

The Group also managed to negotiate a level of additional optionality within the transaction to enable the injection of further liquidity into the Group should it be required. Should unrestricted cash be forecast to fall below £30m, the Group has the ability to draw-down against a further Super Senior facility with a committed value of £25m and a maturity date of January 2027. This facility is available for drawdown for up to six months after the transaction date, and was fully drawn down in June 2023.

The $\pounds 200m$ Senior Secured Notes include an optional PIK toggle meaning that the Group has the ability, should the cashflow require it, to PIK the first four coupon payments. This would enable the business to retain up to $\pounds 40m$ of additional liquidity within the business over the next two years if required.

In addition, the business has negotiated additional debt basket capacity at the Super Senior and Priority levels which would allow the business to raise a further £40m of additional finance within the new debt structure, with lender approval. This provides the business with the flexibility it needs to manage any unforeseen downturn in economic and trading conditions.

Through this transaction, the Group has successfully addressed all of its short term debt maturities with no negative impact on the trade and business activities of the Group, with all of its 231 UK stores, 50 International stores, online business, colleagues and supplier relationships continuing.

Nevertheless, the Group continues to operate against a challenging economic backdrop caused in part by the rise in Cost of Living and in part by the economic uncertainty caused by the war in Ukraine and the subsequent rise in utility costs and interest rates.

As part of the directors' going concern assessment, we have therefore considered the potential impact of these factors on both inflation and consumer confidence. We believe the steps taken by management to shelter the business from rising costs, along with the Group's strategic position as a value retailer, will help the business manage these challenges.

The directors have assessed the Group cashflow forecasts in order to inform the board's conclusions as to the ability of the Group to have sufficient headroom to meet its liabilities as they fall due, and to allow it to operate as a going concern over a period of 12 months from the approval of the financial statements. These forecasts include the FY25 budget with a focus on improved customer value, product choice, investment in store experience and a stronger online channel expected to enable a return to sales growth and the transformation plans and improved product value initiatives brought in by the new Senior Management Team enabling an improvement in EBITDA levels.

In response to the challenging macro-economic factors noted above, the Group's management have also considered a severe but plausible downside that business performance is significantly weaker than planned. This scenario assumes a 10% degradation in revenue driving a sales miss of over £120m. Based on this severe but plausible downside scenario the business has sufficient mitigating levers available to it through reducing capital expenditure, management of stock intake and the ability to PIK interest payment, to ensure that the business maintains sufficient cash headroom throughout the forecast period. As the Group loan indentures do not include any performance related covenants, this downside scenario does not trigger any detrimental debt related consequences.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.3 Going concern (continued)

Therefore, having done this assessment, and taken into account the facilities and liquidity levers now available to the Group, the Board has concluded that Maryland Holdco Limited and the wider Group has the liquidity it requires and will continue to have sufficient headroom to meet its liabilities in full over the next 12 months from the date of approval of these financial statements.

Taking all of the above matters into account, the directors believe it is reasonable to anticipate that the Group's capital structure and liquidity is sufficient to meet its requirements over the next 12 months and have therefore concluded that it remains appropriate to adopt the going concern basis in the preparation of these financial statements.

2.4 Critical accounting estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires management to make estimates and assumptions concerning the future that affect the application of accounting policies and the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. These judgements, estimates and assumptions are based on historical experience and management's best knowledge at the time. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

Critical accounting estimates relate to the following:

(a) Carrying value of inventories

Inventories include provisions for obsolescence, markdowns and shrinkage based on historical experience and management estimates of future events. Provisions are made from those items of inventory where the net realisable value is estimated to be lower than cost. Net realisable value is based on both historical experience and assumptions regarding future selling values and disposal channels, and is consequently a source of estimation uncertainty.

Whilst the level of provision inherently involves a level of management judgement, the impact on profit or loss of a 10% increase or decrease in the year-end terminal inventory provision position, which management believe to be a reasonable reflection of possible outcomes, would be a maximum increase/(decrease) of £0.5m.

Details regarding the level of write-offs and provisions recognised against inventory during the current year are disclosed in note 14 and reflect the material nature of these amounts.

(b) Business combinations

As part of the Matalan Group acquisition on 26 January 2023, we identified the assets and liabilities acquired. Attributing fair values to assets acquired and liabilities assumed as part of business combinations is considered to be a key judgement. The fair valuation exercise along with the purchase price allocation between the new debt and equity issuance was performed with assistance from an expert valuer to advise on the valuation techniques and key assumptions in the valuation, in particular, in respect of the valuation of the intangible assets, property, plant and equipment, and the favourable/unfavourable component of the Group's property portfolio.

Identification of the acquired assets and liabilities was performed based on the list of intangible assets and liabilities described in IFRS 3. The Matalan brand portfolio and franchise agreements recognised on acquisition were valued based on the multi-period excess earnings method, as deemed to be the most appropriate valuation methodology. The valuation of the unfavourable component of acquired leases was performed by Real Estate valuation experts based on estimated market rental values from external agents, market evidence of relevant transactions and market research from reputable real estate agencies.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.4 Critical accounting estimates (continued)

(b) Business combinations (continued)

The IFRS 13 valuation of the debt and equity instruments issued as part of the strategic sales process was performed by valuation experts. Due to the complexity of the financial instruments, the allocation of the enterprise value across the debt and equity securities has been performed based on simulations using the Geometric Brownian Motion process. The choice of valuation methodologies and assumptions used in the valuations involve judgement, and as such represent a source of estimation uncertainty.

(c) Impairment

The Group has adopted an approach in line with IAS 36, to ensure that the entity's assets are not carried at more than their recoverable amount. For the purposes of determining whether impairment of assets has occurred, and the extent of any impairment loss or its reversal, the key assumptions management uses is estimating the cash generation of individual stores. The recoverable amount of each CGU is estimated based on the present value of the cashflows expected to be generated from each CGU, using store trading forecasts and an appropriate pre tax discount rate. The recoverable amount of each CGU is compared to the carrying amounts of each store inclusive of a deemed allocation of group assets. The recoverable amount of each CGU is based upon future forecasts and management assumptions regarding growth rates, discounts rates and asset allocations and is consequently a source of estimation uncertainty.

(d) Dilapidations

The Group includes a dilapidations provision within its financial statements to cover the cost of dilapidations in its store estate. The provision covers both the cost of making good the general wear and tear in the store estate in accordance with IAS 37, and an estimate of the cost to be incurred by the Group in restoring the underlying asset to the conditions required by the terms of the lease in accordance with IFRS 16. The provision represents a best estimate of expenditure required to settle the present obligation at the balance sheet date. Given the size of the store estate, the provision is measured on a probability-weighted expected value basis based upon an assessment of both the cost and probability of a store incurring dilapidation costs extrapolated over the total store population. In reaching this best estimate, management take into account the risks and uncertainties that surround the underlying events, and as such, this estimate is based upon historical experience and managements best knowledge at the balance sheet date.

(e) Deferred Taxation

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are calculated using the enacted or substantively enacted rates that are expected to apply when an asset is realised or a liability is settled. Deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent it is considered probable that those assets will be recoverable. This involves an assessment of when those assets are likely to reverse, and a judgement as to whether or not there will be sufficient taxable profits available to offset the assets when they do reverse. This requires assumptions regarding future profitability and is therefore inherently uncertain. To the extent assumptions regarding future profitability change, there can be an increase or decrease in the amounts recognised in respect of deferred tax assets as well as in the amounts recognised in income in the period in which the change occurs.

(f) Lease Interest Rates

The Group cannot readily determine the interest rate implicit in the lease, and therefore it uses its incremental borrowing rate to measure lease liabilities. The Incremental Borrowing Rate ("IBR") is the rate of interest that the Group would have to pay to borrow over a similar term, and with a similar security, the funds necessary to obtain an asset of a similar value to the right-of-use asset in a similar economic environment. The assessment of the IBR is management's best estimate of the appropriate borrowing rate at inception of each lease and is based on both external macro-economic indicators and internal micro-economic factors around the Group borrowings and risk profile. As such it inherently involves management assumptions and judgements, and is consequently a source of estimation uncertainty.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.5 Basis of consolidation

Maryland Holdco Limited, the ultimate parent Company of the Matalan Group, is owned by a variety of corporate shareholders, led by an ad-hoc group of four large global investment institutions, with no one party owning more than 25% of the share capital.

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiary undertakings.

Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Group. The Group controls an entity when it is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the entity. In assessing control, the Group takes into consideration potential voting rights. The acquisition date is the date on which control is transferred to the acquirer. The financial statements of subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases. Losses applicable to the non-controlling interests in a subsidiary are allocated to the non-controlling interests to have a deficit balance. Where the Group loses control of a subsidiary, the assets and liabilities are derecognised along with any related NCI and other components of equity. Any resulting gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss. Any interest retained in the former subsidiary is measured at fair value when control is lost.

The cost of an acquisition is measured as the fair value of the assets given, equity instruments issued, and liabilities incurred or assumed at the date of exchange.

Identifiable assets acquired and liabilities and contingent liabilities assumed in a business combination are measured initially at their fair values at the acquisition date, irrespective of the extent of any minority interest. The excess of the cost of acquisition over the fair value of the Group's share of the identifiable net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill. If the cost of acquisition is less than the fair value of the net assets of the subsidiary acquired, the difference is recognised directly in the income statement as a gain on bargain purchase.

Inter-company transactions, balances and unrealised gains on transactions between Group companies are eliminated. Unrealised losses are also eliminated but considered an impairment indicator of the asset transferred. Accounting policies of subsidiaries are consistent with the policies adopted by the Group.

2.6 Revenue

Revenue, which excludes value added tax and discounts, represents the value of goods sold through retail shops and online. The goods sold comprise of clothing and homewares.

Retail revenue, which is net of returns, is recognised in the financial statements when control has passed to the customer at the point of sale. Sale of goods online are recognised when goods are delivered and title has passed. Returns include both actual returns, and the movement on the provision of expected returns.

Dropship revenue, where goods are provided by direct delivery from the manufacturer to customer, is recognised when goods are delivered and title has passed.

Matalan has a small number of concession partners. For the sale of concession goods, Matalan acts as the agent where commission revenue is recognised based on the sale of the concessionary goods.

International revenue is recognised on an ex works basis, in line with our franchise contracts at the point of despatch to our International franchise partners. Sales to the partners represent the cost of products sold to international Matalan franchisees plus a royalty mark up; all operating costs and revenues associated with the running of the international stores are incurred and generated by the franchisees.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.6 Revenue (continued)

Revenue from ancillary income streams are generated from sources that are complementary and ancillary to the primary trading activities of the business. These ancillary income streams include online fulfilment income, upstream and downstream supply income and income generated from recycling.

Income generated through Gift Cards are recognised in line with other revenue at the point the gift card is utilised as the payment method by the customer at the point of sale. For Matalan Gift Cards, at the point of expiration, any remaining funds will be recognised as revenue.

Sales returns are honoured within 14 days of purchase, and the expected level of returns is provided for within the balance sheet.

2.7 Finance income and expenditure

Financing expenses include interest payable, finance charges on lease liabilities recognised in profit or loss using the effective interest method, unwinding of the discount on provisions, and net foreign exchange losses that are recognised in the income statement (see foreign currency accounting policy). Interest payable is recognised in profit or loss as it accrues, using the effective interest method. Foreign currency gains and losses are reported on a net basis.

2.8 Intangible assets

(a) Computer software

Software and associated costs are capitalised as intangible assets where it is not an integral part of the related hardware at purchase cost and amortised over its estimated useful life which is generally 5 years. Capitalised software costs include both direct external costs of goods and services and internal payroll related costs for employees who are associated with the software project. Development costs are recognised as intangible assets when the following criteria are met;

- It is technically feasible to complete the software so that it is available for use.
- Management intend to complete the software for use in the business.
- It can be demonstrated how the software will generate probable economic benefits in the future.
- Adequate technical, financial and other resources are available to complete the project.

Amortisation is charged to cost of sales or administrative expenses depending on the nature and purpose of the asset. On average, the computer software and associated costs have 1 year remaining amortisation period.

(b) Brands and Franchise Agreements

Intangible assets arising under a business combination (acquired intangible assets) are capitalised at fair value as determined at the date of acquisition and are stated at that fair value less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses.

The assets are amortised over their estimate useful lives, which are as follows:

Brand	15 Years
Franchise Agreements	7 Years

Both Franchise Agreements and the Brand intangible assets have incurred only one month's amortisation at year end.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.9 Impairment of non-financial assets

Non-financial assets that have an indefinite useful life, for example goodwill, are not subject to amortisation and are tested annually for impairment. Assets that are subject to amortisation are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. An impairment loss is recognised for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell, and value in use. For the purposes of assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest levels for which there are separately identifiable cash flows (cash-generating units). Non-financial assets other than goodwill that suffered an impairment are reviewed for possible reversal of the impairment at each reporting date.

In accordance with IAS 36, management are required to identify cash generating units ("CGU") based on the smallest group of assets that includes the asset and generates cash inflows that are largely independent from other cash inflows from others assets or group of assets. On this basis, management have elected to treat each individual store as a separate CGU. The challenging economic conditions caused by the highly inflationary environment and rising interest rates, represents impairment indicators and as such all CGUs have been assessed for impairment at the balance sheet date.

2.10 Property, plant and equipment

Items of property, plant and equipment are stated at purchase cost or deemed purchase cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the items.

Depreciation is charged to the income statement on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful economic lives of each component of an item of property, plant and equipment. The estimated useful lives are as follows:

Alterations to leasehold premises	4 - 7 years
Fixtures, fittings and IT hardware	2 - 14 years
Motor vehicles	8 - 10 years

The assets' residual values and useful lives are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at each balance sheet date.

An asset's carrying amount is written down immediately to its recoverable amount if the asset's carrying amount is greater than its estimated recoverable amount.

Gains and losses on disposals are determined by comparing the proceeds with the carrying amount and are recognised net in the income statement.

Depreciation of property, plant and equipment is charged to cost of sales and administrative expenses in the income statement.

2.11 Assets under construction

Assets that are not yet in use are classified as 'assets under construction'. Assets under construction at year-end are reviewed as part of our annual impairment review. When the related asset is brought into use the asset will be transferred out of this classification and depreciation or amortisation will commence based on the estimated useful life as defined by the accounting policies specified above.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.12 Investments

Investments in subsidiaries are stated at cost, where cost is the aggregate nominal value of the relevant number of the Company's shares and the fair value of any other consideration given to acquire the share capital of the subsidiary undertakings, less attributable issue costs.

The net book value of investments in subsidiaries is increased by the fair value of employee services for those employees of those subsidiaries receiving share-based payments granted by this company, in accordance with IFRS 2 "Share based payments" with a corresponding credit to equity.

2.13 Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost is based on purchase cost on a first in, first out basis and includes appropriate overheads and direct expenditure incurred in the normal course of business in bringing them to their present location and condition. Net realisable value is the price at which inventories can be sold in the normal course of business after deducting costs of realisation. Provisions are made as appropriate for obsolescence, markdown and shrinkage. Costs of inventories include the transfer from equity of any gains or losses on qualifying cash flow hedges relating to the purchase of goods for resale. Inventories of goods purchased from overseas are recognised at the point that control passes.

2.14 Foreign currency transactions

Transactions in foreign currencies are translated into sterling at the foreign exchange rate ruling at the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into sterling at rates ruling at the balance sheet date. Foreign exchange differences arising on translation are recognised within the income statement except when recognised in equity as qualifying cash flow hedges.

2.15 Current income tax

Current tax is the expected tax payable or receivable on the taxable income or loss for the year, using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date, and any adjustment to tax payable in respect of previous years.

2.16 Deferred income tax

Deferred income tax is provided in full using the liability method, providing for temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and the tax bases of assets and liabilities. The following temporary differences are not provided for: goodwill not deductible for tax purposes and the initial recognition of assets or liabilities that affect neither accounting nor taxable profit. The amount of deferred income tax provided is based on the expected manner of realisation or settlement of carrying amount of assets and liabilities, using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date and that are expected to apply when the related deferred tax liability is settled or asset is realised.

A deferred income tax asset is recognised only to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the asset can be utilised. Deferred income tax assets are reduced to the extent it is no longer probable that the related tax benefit will be realised.

Deferred income tax is charged or credited to the income statement when the liability is settled, or the asset is realised. Deferred income tax is recognised in the income statement except to the extent that it relates to items recognised directly in equity, in which case it is recognised directly in equity.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.17 Derivative financial instruments

The Group uses forward foreign currency contracts to manage its exposure to fluctuating foreign exchange rates. In accordance with its Treasury policy, the Group does not hold or issue derivative financial instruments for speculative or trading purposes.

These derivative financial instruments are initially recognised and measured at fair value on the date the contracts are entered into and subsequently re-measured at their fair value at the balance sheet date. The fair value is calculated using mathematical models and is based upon the duration of the derivative instrument together with quoted market data including foreign exchange rates at the balance sheet date.

The method of recognising the resulting gain or loss is dependent upon whether the derivative is designated as an effective hedging instrument and the nature of the item being hedged. The Group accounts for those derivative financial instruments used to manage its exposure to foreign exchange risk on highly probable foreign currency stock purchases as cashflow hedges under IFRS 9.

At inception of a contract the Group documents the economic relationship between the hedging instrument and the hedged item as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking various hedging transactions. The Group also documents its assessment of the effectiveness at inception and on an ongoing basis to ensure that the instrument remains an effective hedge of the transaction. When forward contracts are used to hedge forecast transactions, the group generally designates the change in the fair value of the forward related to both the spot and forward elements as the hedging instrument.

The effective portion of the changes in fair value of cashflow hedges is recognised in equity. On completion of the forecast purchase transaction, the effective part of any gain or loss previously deferred in equity are reclassified from equity and included in the initial cost of inventory when recognised on the balance sheet. The deferred amounts are ultimately recognised in profit and loss in cost of sales. The effective gain or loss is recognised in cost of sales in the income statement in the same period during which the underlying asset affects the income statement.

If the hedge transaction is no longer expected to take place, then the cumulative unrealised gain or loss is recognised immediately in the income statement. The gain or loss relating to the ineffective portion is recognised immediately in profit and loss, within other gains/(losses). Cumulative gains or losses remain in equity and are then recognised when transactions are ultimately recognised in the income statement.

Derivatives are deemed to be current unless the financial instrument is due to mature more than 12 months after the balance sheet date then they are deemed to be non-current.

2.18 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash balances, call deposits and receipts in transit, both for credit cards and cash in transit from the stores.

2.19 Borrowings

Interest bearing borrowings are recognised initially at fair value less attributable issue costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, interest bearing borrowings are stated at amortised cost with any difference between cost and redemption value being recognised in the income statement over the period of the borrowings on an effective interest basis. The fair values of trade and other receivables, loans and overdrafts and trade and other payables with a maturity of less than one year are assumed to approximate to their book values. Borrowings are classified as current liabilities unless the Group has an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the balance sheet date.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of accounting policies and new standards (continued)

2.20 Dividends

Final dividends payable to the Group's shareholders are recognised in the Group's consolidated financial statements in the period in which the dividends are approved by the Group's shareholders. Interim dividends payable are recognised in the period in which the dividends are paid.

2.21 Termination benefits

Termination benefits are payable when employment is terminated by the Group before the normal retirement date, or whenever an employee accepts voluntary redundancy in exchange for these benefits. The Group recognises termination benefits when it is demonstrably committed to the termination of the employment of current employees according to a detailed formal plan without possibility of withdrawal. These benefits are disclosed in the financial statements where material.

2.22 Exceptional items

The Group defines exceptional items presented in the income statement as those non-underlying gains or losses that are material in size, and/or relate to events which are unusual or infrequent in nature. The directors are of the opinion that the separate recording of exceptional items provides helpful information about the group's underlying business performance.

In order for an item to be assessed as exceptional it should, typically, meet at least one of the following criteria;

- the gain or loss is so material in size that its separate recording is necessary to interpret trading performance in the normal course of business;
- it is unusual in nature or outside the normal course of business and as such does not reflect the standard operational activities of the Group;
- it arises from a major business change or restructuring event, or directly relate to an acquisition or divestment;
- its inclusion distorts the Group's underlying trading performance due to its irregular nature year on year

Events which may give rise to the classification of items as exceptional include;

- costs of major restructuring and reorganisation of the existing business,
- acquisition and similar costs related to business combinations or debt refinancings,
- gains or losses on the disposal or impairment of assets,
- and other significant non-recurring gains or losses.

2.23 Share capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity.

2.24 Trade and other receivables

Trade and other receivables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any expected credit loss (see note 2.26).

2.25 Trade and other payables

Trade and other payables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.26 Impairment

Trade receivables, intercompany receivables and other receivables are recorded at transaction price and subsequently measured at amortised cost.

Where applicable other financial assets, including short term investments with a maturity date of over 90 days are classified as either fair value through other comprehensive income ("FVOCI") or fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL"). There were no such assets on the balance sheet at the financial period end.

Trade receivables, and other receivables are measured at amortised cost and assessed for impairment based on the credit risk of these assets. The impairment for credit risk is recognised on an expected credit loss model based on management's expectation of losses without regard to whether an impairment trigger happened or not.

For the majority of trade customers, by value, to whom credit is extended the trade receivable is fully securitised thus mitigating the credit risk. As a result, the overall credit risk of trade and other receivables is low. The Group measures loss allowances at an amount equal to lifetime ECL, except for other debt securities and bank balances for which credit risk (i.e. the risk of default occurring over the expected life of the financial instrument') has not increased significantly since initial recognition which are measured as 12-month ECL.

Loss allowances for trade receivables, other receivables and contract assets are always measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECL.

When determining whether the credit risk of a financial asset has increased significantly since initial recognition and when estimating ECL, the Group considers reasonable and supportable information that is relevant and available without undue cost or effort. This includes both quantitative and qualitative information and analysis, based on the Group's historical experience and informed credit assessment and including forward-looking information.

The Group assumes that the credit risk on a financial asset has increased significantly if it is more than 30 days past due.

The Group considers a financial asset to be in default when:

- the borrower is unlikely to pay its credit obligations to the Group in full, without recourse by the Group to actions such as realising security (if any is held); or

- the financial asset is more than 90 days past due.

The Group considers a debt security to have low credit risk when its credit risk rating is equivalent to the globally understood definition of 'investment grade'. The Group considers this to be Baa3 or higher per rating agency Moody's or BBB- or higher per rating agency S&P.

Lifetime ECLs are the ECLs that result from all possible default events over the expected life of a financial instrument.

The maximum period considered when estimating ECLs is the maximum contractual period over which the Group is exposed to credit risk.
NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.26 Impairment (continued)

Measurement of ECLs

ECLs are a probability-weighted estimate of credit losses. Credit losses are measured as the present value of all cash shortfalls (i.e. the difference between the cash flows due to the entity in accordance with the contract and the cash flows that the Group expects to receive). ECLs are discounted at the effective interest rate of the financial asset.

Credit-impaired financial assets

At each reporting date, the Group assesses whether financial assets carried at amortised cost and debt securities at FVOCI are credit-impaired. A financial asset is 'credit-impaired' when one or more events that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset have occurred.

Write-offs

The gross carrying amount of a financial asset is written off (either partially or in full) to the extent that there is no realistic prospect of recovery.

2.27 Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that the Group will be required to settle the obligation, and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation. The amount recognised as a provision is the best estimate of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking into account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation.

Where a provision is measured using the cash flows estimated to settle the present obligation, its carrying amount is the present value of those cash flows. When some or all of the economic benefits required to settle a provision are expected to be recovered from a third-party, a receivable is recognised as an asset if it is virtually certain that reimbursement will be received and the amount of the receivable can be measured reliably.

2.28 Government grants

Government grants are initially recognised as accrued income at fair value if there is reasonable assurance that they will be received, and the Group has complied with the conditions associated with the grant. Grants that compensate the Group for expenses or losses incurred are recognised in profit or loss on a systematic basis in the periods in which the expenses or losses are recognised. The Group elects to present grants related to expenses as a reduction in the related expense line.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.29 Right-of-use assets and lease liabilities

The lease portfolio of the Group is made up of its retail stores, distribution centres and head office, along with a small amount of equipment at the distribution centres. For these leases, the Group recognises a right-of-use asset and a lease liability at the lease commencement date. The right-of-use asset is measured at cost, comprising the initial measurement of the lease liability and any lease payments made in advance of the lease commencement date (net of incentives received). The right-of-use asset is subsequently depreciated and impaired (as determined by IAS 36) where indicators of impairment exist, adjusted for certain remeasurements of the lease liability. Depreciation is applied on a straight-line basis, on the same basis as those of property, plant and equipment, from the lease commencement date until the end of the lease term or the end of the useful life of the underlying asset, whichever is earliest. In addition, the right-of-use asset is periodically reviewed for impairment losses, and if any, adjusted for certain remeasurement of the lease liability.

The lease liability is initially recognised at the present value of the lease payments unpaid at that date, discounted using the rate implicit in the lease, or if that rate cannot be readily determined, the Group's incremental borrowing rate. The Group determines its incremental borrowing rate by obtaining interest rates from various external financing sources, and makes certain adjustments to reflect the terms of the lease and type of asset leased. Lease payments included in the measurement of the lease liability comprise the following:

- Fixed lease payments (including in substance fixed) less any lease incentives;
- Variable payments based on an index or rate;
- Amounts expected to be paid under a residual value guarantee;
- Payments arising from options reasonably certain to be exercised; and
- Penalties for early termination of a lease unless the Group is reasonably certain not to terminate early.

The lease liability is subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method and reduced by lease payments that are allocated between repayments of principal and finance costs. It is remeasured when there is a change in future lease payments arising from a change in an index or rate, if the Group changes its assessment of whether it will exercise a purchase, extension or termination option or if there is a revised insubstance fixed lease payment.

When the lease liability is remeasured in this way, a corresponding adjustment is made to the carrying amount of the right-of-use asset, to the extent that the right-of-use asset is reduced to nil, with any further adjustment required from the remeasurement being recorded in profit or loss.

The IASB defines a lease modification as a change in the scope of a lease (for example, adding or terminating the right to use one or more underlying assets, or extending or shortening the contractual lease term), or the consideration for a lease, that was not part of the original terms and conditions of the lease.

IFRS 16 states that a lease modification is only accounted for as a separate lease when both of the following criteria are met:

- a) the modification increases the scope of the lease by adding the right to use one or more underlying assets; and
- b) the consideration for the lease increases by an amount commensurate with the stand-alone price for the increase in scope and any appropriate adjustments to that stand-alone price to reflect the circumstances of the particular contract.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (continued)

2.29 Right-of-use assets and lease liabilities (continued)

Management therefore assess lease variations (regears), lease extensions, and early lease terminations as lease modifications on the basis that there is a clear change in either the scope of the lease, or the total lease consideration. These lease modifications are not accounted for as a separate lease on the basis that only one of the IFRS 16 criteria has been met. In the case of a lease modification in relation to a full lease surrender & new lease, this represents both a change in the scope and consideration of the lease, and as such a separate lease is recognised

The Group has elected not to recognise right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for leases of low-value assets and short-term leases, including IT equipment. The Group recognises lease payments associated with these leases as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

2.30 Pension scheme

The Group operates a defined contribution pension scheme for its employees. A defined contribution plan is a post-employment benefit plan under which the Group pays fixed contributions into a separate entity and will have no legal or constructive obligation to pay further amounts. Obligations for contributions to defined contribution pension plans are recognised as an expense in the income statement in the periods during which services are rendered by employees.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

3. Financial risk management

3.1 Financial risk factors

The Group's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks: market risk (including foreign exchange risk, fair value interest rate risk and cash flow interest rate risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The Group's overall risk management programme focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimise potential adverse effects on the Group's financial performance. The Group uses derivative financial instruments to hedge certain risk exposures.

Risk management is carried out by the Group treasury department under policies approved by the board of directors. Group treasury identifies, evaluates and hedges financial risks.

(a) Market risk

(i) Foreign exchange risk

The Group operates internationally and is exposed to foreign exchange risk arising from various currency exposures, primarily with respect to the US dollar.

Group policy requires all group companies to manage their foreign exchange risk against their functional currency. The functional currency of all group companies is sterling. The group companies are required to substantially hedge their foreign exchange risk exposure with group treasury. To manage their foreign exchange risk arising from future commercial transactions and recognised assets and liabilities, entities in the Group use forward contracts, transacted with external foreign exchange dealers. Foreign exchange risk arises when future commercial transactions or recognised assets or liabilities are denominated in a currency that is not the entity's functional currency.

The Group hedges future seasons' purchases denominated in US dollars. The Group treasury's risk management policy is to hedge forecast purchases up to two and a half years in advance of anticipated cash flows in respect of the purchase of inventory, which is reviewed by management. 100% of projected purchases in US dollars qualify as 'highly probable' forecast transactions for hedge accounting purposes. The economic relationship is based on a 1:1 hedge ratio, as the underlying risk of the foreign currency contracts are identical to the hedged risk components. The main source of ineffectiveness is due to changes in the dollar payment profiles or changes in forecast transactions as a result of timing or value.

At 25 February 2023, if sterling had strengthened by 10% against the US dollar with all other variables held constant, post-tax profit for the year would have been £1.9m higher, mainly as a result of foreign exchange gains on translation of US dollar trade payable amounts compensated by foreign exchange losses on translation of US dollar denominated cash and trade receivable US dollar amounts.

At 25 February 2023, if sterling had weakened by 10% against the US dollar with all other variables held constant, post-tax profit for the year would have been £2.4m lower, mainly as a result of foreign exchange losses on translation of US dollar trade payable amounts compensated by foreign exchange gains on translation of US dollar denominated cash and trade receivable US dollar amounts.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

3. Financial risk management (continued)

(a) Market risk (continued)

(ii) Cash flow and fair value interest rate risk

As the Group has no significant interest-bearing assets, the Group's income and operating cash flows are substantially independent of changes in market interest rates. The effective rate of interest applicable to the Group's cash balances in the year is 0.00%.

The Group's interest rate risk arises from long-term borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk. Following the Group's successful recapitalisation exercise on 26 January 2023, the majority of the Group's long-term borrowings are all fixed rate instruments which significantly reduces the Group's exposure to interest rate risk. However, the £75m New Priority Notes issued as part of this exercise are exposed to variable rates of interest with the interest rate based upon SONIA and a fixed margin.

The impact on profit or loss of a 10 basis-point shift in SONIA with all other variables held constant would be a maximum increase/decrease of £0.1m.

During 2023, the Group's borrowings at fixed and variable rates were denominated in sterling.

(b) Credit risk

Credit risk is managed on a group basis. Credit risk arises from cash and cash equivalents, derivative financial instruments and deposits with banks and financial institutions, as well as credit exposures to wholesale and retail customers, including outstanding receivables and committed transactions. Banks and financial institutions are approved by the Board on a case by case basis, taking into account credit rating and investment criteria.

If wholesale customers are independently rated, these ratings are used. Otherwise, if there is no independent rating, risk control assesses the credit quality of the customer taking into account its financial position, past experience and other factors. Individual risk limits are set based on internal or external ratings in accordance with limits set by the board. Management monitors the utilisation of credit limits regularly.

Sales to retail customers are settled in cash or using major credit cards (it is Group policy not to accept cheques).

The Group's cash and cash equivalents are all held with established high street banks. A summary of the Group's exposure to credit risk for cash and cash equivalents by credit risk rating is presented below:

Credit risk rating	Credit impaired	Not credit-impaired	Impairment
	£'m	£'m	£'m
A+	-	89.1	-
Α	-	0.1	-

No credit limits were exceeded during the reporting period and management does not expect any losses from non-performance by counterparties. The main counterparties dealt with in the period include Lloyds Bank plc and Barclays Bank plc.

The ageing of receivables has not been disclosed as receivables are not deemed to be material to the Group.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

3. Financial risk management (continued)

(c) Liquidity risk

Prudent liquidity risk management implies maintaining sufficient cash and availability of funding through an adequate amount of committed credit facilities and the ability to close out market positions.

Due to the dynamic nature of the underlying businesses, group treasury aims to maintain flexibility in funding by maintaining a range of credit lines of varying maturities.

Management monitors rolling forecasts of the Group's liquidity reserve comprising borrowing facilities (note 17) and cash and cash equivalents (note 16) on the basis of expected cash flow. This is generally carried out at a local level in the operating companies of the Group in accordance with practice and limits set by the Group. In addition, the Group's liquidity management policy involves projecting cash flows in major currencies and considering the level of liquid assets necessary to meet these.

The table below analyses the Group's financial liabilities before issue costs into relevant maturity groupings based on the remaining period at the balance sheet date to the contractual maturity date. The amounts disclosed in the table are the contractual undiscounted cash flows.

	Less than 1 month	Between 1 and 3 months	Between 3 months and 1 year	Between 1 and 5 years	Greater than 5 years	Total
	£'m	£'m	۴. £'m	£'m		£'m
At 25 February 2023						
Borrowings (before deduction of £22.6m issue costs) including interest payable	-	(7.3)	(18.5)	(467.5)	-	(493.3)
Trade and other payables	(162.7)	-	-	-	-	(162.7)
Lease liabilities	(8.3)	(17.3)	(78.9)	(321.1)	(171.7)	(597.3)
	(171.0)	(24.6)	(97.4)	(788.6)	(171.7)	(1,253.3)

The table below analyses the value of the Group's derivative financial instruments into relevant maturity groupings based on the remaining period at the contractual maturity date as at the balance sheet date. Inflows from gains and outflows from losses on these instruments are presented separately.

	Less than 1 year	Between 1 and 2	Between 2 and 5	Over 5 years	Total
		years £'m	years £'m	£'m	£'m
As at 25 February 2023					
Cash flow hedges:					
Inflows	5.6	-	-	-	5.6
Outflows	(6.0)	-	-	-	(6.0)
	(0.4)	-	-	-	(0.4)

At 25 February 2023, the Group held a total of \$437.0m of instruments to hedge exposures to changes in foreign currency.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

3. Financial risk management (continued)

3.2 Capital risk management

The Group's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern in order to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders and to maintain an optimal capital structure to reduce the cost of capital. Consistent with others in the industry, the Group monitors capital on the basis of a gearing ratio. The ratio is calculated as net debt divided by total capital.

Group net debt

	Note	2023 £'m
Fair value of borrowings (net of issue costs)	17	279.3
Less: Net cash and cash equivalents (including restricted cash)	16	(89.2)
Net debt		190.1
Adjusted total capital		26.9
Gearing ratio		707%

3.3 Fair value estimation

The table below analyses financial liabilities carried at fair value or amortised cost. The different fair value levels have been defined as follows:

Level 1 - Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities Level 2 - Inputs other than quoted prices included within level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (that is, as prices) or indirectly (that is derived from prices) Level 3 – Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (that is unobservable inputs)

The fair values of all financial assets and liabilities by class together with their carrying amount shown in the balance sheet are as follows:

Financial assets

	Fair value level 2 2023 £'m	Carrying amount 2023 £'m
Financial assets measured at amortised cost		
Cash and cash equivalents	-	89.2
Trade and other receivables	-	13.1
	-	102.3

Financial assets measured at fair value through

profit or loss	
Financial derivatives	

ancial derivatives	5.6	5.6
	5.6	5.6

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

3. Financial risk management (continued)

3.3 Fair value estimation (continued)

Financial liabilities

	Fair value	Carrying
	level 2	amount
	2023	2023
	£'m	£'m
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost		
Overdraft	-	-
Trade and other payables	-	(99.4)
Other interest-bearing loans and borrowings (before issue costs)	-	(298.6)
	-	(398.0)
Financial liabilities measured at fair value through		
profit or loss		
Financial derivatives	(6.0)	(6.0)
	(6.0)	(6.0)

Derivative financial instruments

The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in an active market (for example, over-the counter derivatives) is determined by using valuation techniques.

The fair value of forward foreign exchange contracts is determined using quoted forward exchange rates at the balance sheet date by reference to contract rate and the market forward exchange rates at the balance sheet date (level 2 fair value estimation.

Trade and other payables and receivables

The fair values of these items are considered to be their carrying value as the impact of discounting future cash flows has been assessed as not material.

Cash and cash equivalents

The fair value of cash and cash equivalents is estimated as its carrying amount where the cash is repayable on demand. Where it is not repayable on demand (such as term deposits), then the fair value is estimated at the present value of future cash flows, discounted at the market rate of interest at the balance sheet date.

Long term and short term borrowings

The fair value of bank loans and other loans approximates their carrying value where they have interest rates based on LIBOR/SONIA. Where the debt is listed, management have estimated fair value based on the quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices) (level 2 fair value estimation).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

4. Operating loss

	Group
	2023
	£'m
Revenue	65.3
Total revenue	65.3
Cost of goods sold	(41.4)
Selling expenses	(24.0)
Distribution expenses	(3.8)
Exceptional items – selling costs	(7.9)
Total cost of sales	(77.1)
Gross loss	(11.8)
Administrative expenses	(5.4)
Total administrative expenses	(5.4)
Operating loss	(17.2)

The revenue analysis by geographic area for the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023 is as follows:

	2023
	£'m
United Kingdom	62.0
Rest of the World	3.3

The performance of the Group is subject to seasonal peaks. The Group traditionally performs well during the late spring, early summer and over the Christmas season.

5. Net finance costs

	Group
	2023
	£'m
Finance costs and similar charges:	
Interest payable on notes	(2.9)
Other interest payable	(0.2)
IFRS 16 interest charge	(3.8)
Net finance costs	(6.9)

For Finance costs, in the period there are £3.3m of non-cash items included in the balance.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

6. Directors' emoluments

The directors of Maryland Holdco Limited during the financial period did not receive any remuneration for their services to the Company or the Group.

The key management personnel of the Group includes the directors of other Group entities, including the Group's main trading entity Matalan Retail Limited.

The remuneration paid to these key management personnel from the date of acquisition of the Matalan Group to the financial period end was:

	2023 £'m
Aggregate emoluments (including benefits in kind)	0.2
	0.2

The directors accrued £nil in defined contribution pension schemes during the period.

7. Employee information

The average number of persons (including executive directors) employed during the period was:

	Group
	2023
	Number
By function	
Selling and distribution	9,986
Administration	662
	10,648
	2023
	£'m
Staff costs (for the above persons)	
Wages and salaries	11.7
Social security costs	0.7
Other pension costs	0.2
	12.6

The Company does not have any employees.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

8. EBITDA ("Non-GAAP Measure")

The board relies primarily on pre IFRS 16 EBITDA before exceptional items to assess the performance of the Group. Pre IFRS 16 EBITDA before exceptional items for the period was a loss of $\pounds(9.4)$ m. This can be reconciled to statutory operating loss as follows:

	Group 2023 (under IFRS 16) £'m
Operating loss	(17.2)
Depreciation and amortisation Exceptional items	9.5 7.9
EBITDA before exceptional items	0.2

Reconciliation to IAS 17 EBITDA pre-exceptionals (Non-GAAP measure and disclosure)

0.2
(9.4)
(0.2)
(9.4)

The Group utilises IAS 17 EBITDA to assist investor understanding of trading performance. IAS 17 EBITDA is arrived at by taking IFRS 16 EBITDA and adding back IAS 17 operating lease charges.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

9. Loss before income tax

	Group 2023 £'m
Loss on ordinary activities before tax is stated after charging/ (crediting):	
Cost of inventories recognised as an expense (included in cost of sales)	41.4
Depreciation charge for the period on property, plant and equipment and right-of-use assets	7.5
Amortisation of intangible assets	2.0
Net foreign exchange losses:	-
Fees payable to the Group's Auditor:	
for the audit of the parent Company and consolidated financial statements and subsidiary companies	0.8
for other non-audit services	-

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

10. Income tax credit

Analysis of credit

	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m
Current income tax		
UK corporation tax – current period	-	-
	-	-
Deferred income tax Deferred income tax relating to the origination and reversal of		
temporary differences	(0.9)	-
Effect of change in income tax rates	-	-
	(0.9)	-
Total income tax credit	(0.9)	-

The Group income tax credit for the period is higher (Company: same) than the rate of corporation tax of 19.0% (Company: 19%). A UK corporation tax rate of 19% (effective 1 April 2020) was substantively enacted on 17 March 2020, reversing the previously enacted reduction in the rate from 19% to 17%. On 24 May 2021 the increase in the corporation tax rate to 25% announced in the March 2021 Budget was substantively enacted (effective from 1 April 2023). This will increase the Company's future current tax charge accordingly. The deferred tax asset at 25 February 2023 has been calculated based on 25% (Company: 25%).

The differences are explained below:

	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m	
Loss for the period	(23.2)	-	
Income tax credit	0.9	-	
Loss on ordinary activities excluding income tax	(24.1)	-	
Loss on ordinary activities multiplied by the rate of corporation tax of 19.0%	(4.6)	-	
Effects of:			
Non-deductible expenses /(income)	0.2	-	
Deferred income tax not recognised	4.8	-	
Change in the rate of tax	(1.3)	-	
Total income tax credit	(0.9)	-	

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

10. Income tax credit (continued)

Deferred income tax

Deferred income tax is calculated in full on temporary differences on assets and liabilities using a tax rate of 25% except for financial derivatives due to settle before April 2023 where deferred tax has been calculated using a tax rate of 19% (Company: 19%).

The movement on the deferred income tax account is shown below:

	Group	
	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m
Acquired with business combinations	(26.1)	-
Taken to other comprehensive income: - hedge reserve	(1.6)	-
Taken to income statement:		
- depreciation in advance of capital allowances	-	-
- temporary timing differences	0.9	-
- change in the rate of tax	-	-
At the end of the period	(26.8)	-

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are attributable to the following:

	Assets		Li	Liabilities		Net	
	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m	Group 2023 £'m	Company 2023 £'m	
Property, plant and equipment Short-term temporary	4.9	-	-	-	4.9	-	
differences	6.5	-	(36.6)	-	(30.1)	-	
Financial derivatives	-	-	(1.6)	-	(1.6)	-	
Net deferred income tax assets/ (liabilities)	11.4	-	(38.2)	-	(26.8)	-	

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

10. Income tax credit (continued)

The movement in deferred income tax assets and liabilities during the period, without taking into consideration the offsetting of balances within the same tax jurisdiction, is as follows:

Deferred income tax assets

	Financial derivatives £'m	Accelerated tax depreciation £m	Short term temporary differences £'m	Total £'m
On incorporation	-	-	-	-
Acquired with business combinations	-	4.2	6.5	10.7
Credited to the income statement	-	0.7	-	0.7
Taken directly to other comprehensive	-	-	-	
income				
At 25 February 2023	-	4.9	6.5	11.4

The Group had an unrecognised deferred income tax asset of $\pounds 22.7m$ at the end of the period attributable to tax losses calculated using a tax rate of 25%

Deferred income tax liabilities

	Financial derivatives £'m	Accelerated tax depreciation £'m	Short term temporary differences £'m	Total £'m
On incorporation	-	-	-	-
Acquired with business combinations	-	-	(36.8)	(36.8)
Credited to the income statement	-	-	0.2	0.2
Taken directly to other comprehensive	(1.6)	-	-	(1.6)
income				
At 25 February 2023	(1.6)	-	(36.6)	(38.2)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

11. Property, plant and equipment

Group

	Alterations to leasehold premises	Motor Vehicles	Fixtures, fittings and IT	Assets under construction	
	£'m	£'m	hardware £'m	£'m	Total £'m
Cost					
On incorporation	-	-	-	-	-
Acquired with					
business combination	86.9	0.3	66.4	12.0	165.6
Additions	0.3	0.1	0.7	0.1	1.2
At 25 February 2023	87.2	0.4	67.1	12.1	166.8
Accumulated					
depreciation					
Charge for the period	1.4	-	1.1	-	2.5
Impairment	0.5	-	0.1	-	0.6
At 25 February 2023	1.9	-	1.2	-	3.1
Net book value					
At 25 February 2023	85.3	0.4	65.9	12.1	163.7

There are a large number of different projects included in Assets under construction, but the majority of those in the period relate to our Supply Chain Automation project.

Depreciation of property, plant and equipment is charged to cost of sales and administrative expenses in the income statement.

For purchase of property, plant and equipment, in the period there are $\pm 0.5m$ of non-cash items included in the balance.

The Company has no property, plant and equipment.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

12. Intangible assets

Group

	Brands £'m	Franchise agreements £'m	Computer software and associated costs £'m	Assets under construction £'m	Total £'m
Cost					
On incorporation	-	-	-	-	-
Acquired with business					
combination	102.1	10.9	27.1	5.3	145.4
Additions	-	-	1.2	0.4	1.6
At 25 February 2023	102.1	10.9	28.3	5.7	147.0
Aggregate amortisation					
Charge for the period	0.6	0.1	1.3	-	2.0
At 25 February 2023	0.6	0.1	1.3	-	2.0
Net book value					
At 25 February 2023	101.5	10.8	27.0	5.7	145.0

There are a large number of different projects included in Assets under construction, but the majority of those in the period relate to our Omnichannel Transformation project and our Supply Chain Automation project.

Amortisation in respect of online platform development costs is charged to cost of sales in the income statement. Amortisation of all other intangible assets is charged to administrative expenses. The Brand and franchise agreements intangible assets recognised on acquisition have incurred only one month's amortisation at year end. On average, the computer software and associated costs have 1 year remaining of the amortisation period.

For purchase of intangible assets, in the year there are £0.6m of non-cash items included in the balance.

The Company has no intangible assets.

13. Investments

Company

Investment in subsidiaries

£'m

Cost and net book value	
On incorporation	-
Fair value of equity issuance on business combination	47.8
At 25 February 2023	47.8

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

13. Investments (continued)

On 26 January 2023, Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited, acquired 100% of the share capital in Matalan Finance Plc, acquiring the company and its subsidiaries. As part of the transaction, Maryland Bidco Limited issued three new debt instruments, which also included the issuance of ordinary shares in Maryland Holdco Limited to the holders of these debt instruments for no cash consideration. The equity issuance has been recorded on initial recognition at a fair value of £47.8m. Given that there was no cash consideration in relation to this equity issuance, this is deemed to be a contribution to the investment in the subsidiary Maryland Midco Limited of £47.8m.

An annual impairment review of the investment carrying value is undertaken each year. The review is based on the underlying net assets of the Group and Group forecasts, with the Group forecasts discounted based on the Group's Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC). Given the current economic conditions and related uncertainties, a long-term growth rate of 2% is used.

Based on this exercise, the directors believe that the book value of investments is supported by their underlying net assets and the future discounted cash flows of the trading subsidiaries of the investment, and no impairment is required. The investment is wholly owned and has a coterminous period end with the Company.

A list of all subsidiary undertakings is given in note 28.

14. Inventories

	Group 2023 £'m
Finished goods	137.3

The cost of inventories recognised as an expense and included in 'cost of sales' amounted to £41.4m.

At 25 February 2023, the inventory provision amounted to £7.4m. The inventory provision is calculated by reference to the age of the Stock Keeping Units ("SKU") and the length of time it is expected to take to sell. The provisions applied in calculating the provision are as follows;

- Discontinued stock greater than 180 days: 100%
- Old season transitional stock: 36%
- Current season stock: 35%
- Current season transitional stock: 3%
- Next season and core stock: 0%

In addition, a provision is held to account for stock losses during the period since when the SKU was last counted.

The value of inventory against which an aging provision is held is £10.4m.

During the period the Company has charged $\pounds(2.1)$ m to the income statement in relation to inventories written off and provided against.

The Company has no inventories.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

15. Trade and other receivables - current

	Group
	2023
	£'m
Trade receivables	13.1
Prepayments	25.8
	38.9

The Company is owed nil by group undertakings at the period end.

16. Cash and cash equivalents

	Group 2023
	£'m
Restricted cash at bank	6.7
Unrestricted cash at bank and in hand	82.5
Total cash and cash equivalents	89.2

The Company has no cash and cash equivalents.

The Group's cash and cash equivalents are denominated in sterling, US dollars and Euros.

The restricted cash and cash equivalents relates to funds cash collateralised in relation to issued letters of credit and bank guarantees. See Note 17 for further details.

17. Financial liabilities – borrowings

	Group 2023 £'m
Current Option to draw £25m Super Senior Notes (fair valued)	(1.0)
	(1.0)
Non-current	
£61.2m 10.0% Super Senior Notes (fair valued and net of £4.3m issue costs) maturity date 2027	(61.8)
£75.0m SONIA plus 5.5% Priority Notes (fair valued and net of £5.3m issue costs) maturity date 2027	(75.9)
£200.0m 10.0% Senior Secured Notes (fair valued and net of £9.7m issue costs) maturity date 2028	(140.6)
	(278.3)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

17. Financial liabilities – borrowings (continued)

The Company has no borrowings.

Borrowings are all denominated in sterling at 25 February 2023. Issue costs of £19.5m were incurred in relation to the Super Senior Notes, Senior Secured Notes and Priority Notes, and are being amortised over the terms of the facilities.

On 26th January 2023, the Matalan Group successfully completed a recapitalisation exercise, as part of which Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited acquired the entire share capital of Matalan Finance Plc for £1.

As part of the transaction, Maryland Bidco Limited issued three new classes of debt. Super Senior Notes of £61.2m with a maturity date of January 2027 in order to fully repay Matalan Finance Plc's £60m asset backed term loan. Senior Secured Notes of £200m with a maturity date of January 2028 were issued to acquire the entirety of Matalan Finance Plc's £350m 6.75% First Lien Secured Notes. In addition, New Priority Notes of £75m with a maturity date of July 2027 were issued injecting additional liquidity into the Group.

The Group also negotiated a further new Super Senior Notes (Tranche 2) facility with a committed value of £25m and a maturity date of January 2027. This facility remains available for drawdown for up to six months after the transaction date, and was fully drawn down in June 2023

All of these new classes of debt were issued along with the allocation of shares in the Group's new holding company Maryland Holdco Limited resulting in a change of ownership of the Group and new ultimate controlling parties, with £3.1m of issue costs allocated against the new equity

In accordance with the requirements of IFRS 3, these loan notes issued in order to effect the business combination are initially recognised at fair value less attributable issue costs.

We may from time to time seek to retire or purchase our outstanding debt through cash purchases in open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions or otherwise. Such repurchases, if any, will depend on prevailing market conditions, our liquidity requirements, contractual restrictions and other factors.

Maturity of borrowings

v B	Group
	2023
	£'m
Less than one year	<u>-</u>
One to five years	336.2
Five to ten years	-
	336.2
IFRS 9 fair value adjustment	(37.6)
Unamortised issue costs	(19.3)
	279.3
Current	1.0
Non-current	278.3
	279.3

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

17. Financial liabilities – borrowings (continued)

Borrowing facilities

The Matalan Group holds an £8.0m cash-collateralised ancillary facility which it has negotiated with its bankers. These facilities are held within Matalan AF Limited for the benefit of the Group with the cash collateral associated with this ancillary facility reflected as restricted cash and cash equivalents within the financial statements. These facilities are subject to an annual review and incur fees at market rates. At 25 February 2023 the table below reflects the usage of the AF (ancillary facility):

	Group 2023 £'m
Letters of credit	4.2
Guarantees	2.5
Unused	1.3
Total	8.0

An unlimited guarantee under a composite accounting agreement operates for all Group company bank accounts. Group bank facilities are secured by fixed and floating charges on the assets of the guarantor group. Notes in issue are guaranteed by the assets of the guarantor group.

18. Trade and other payables – current

	Group
	2023
	£'m
Trade payables	(99.4)
Other tax and social security payables	(19.5)
Other creditors	(3.2)
Accruals	(40.6)
	(162.7)

The Company owes group undertakings £3.1m at the period end. Amounts owed to group undertakings are repayable on demand and therefore presented as current.

19. Derivative financial instruments

Group	2023	
-	Assets £'m	Liabilities £'m
Forward foreign exchange contracts	5.6	(6.0)
Total	5.6	(6.0)
Less non-current portion:		
Forward foreign exchange contracts	-	-
Non-current portion	-	-
Current portion	5.6	(6.0)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

19. Derivative financial instruments (continued)

The Company has no derivative financial instruments.

The amount that was recognised in the Statement of comprehensive income during the period net of tax was £5.4m. The amount that was transferred from equity to profit and loss in the period was £nil. The ineffective portion recognised in the income statement that arises from cash flow hedges amounts to £nil.

Forward foreign exchange contracts

The total principal value of forward foreign exchange contracts at 25 February 2023 was £364.7m.

The total principal value of forward foreign exchange contracts is due to mature as follows:

	2023
	£'m
Maturing within one year	364.7
Maturing between one to two years	-
	364.7

The net fair value of losses as at 25 February 2023 on open forward foreign exchange contracts that hedge the foreign currency risk of purchases are $\pounds(0.4)$ m. These are transferred at their current fair value as an inventory-based adjustment on receipt of the underlying inventory.

The fair value of open forward foreign exchange contracts is due to mature as follows:

Group	2023 £'m
Maturing within one year	(0.4)
Maturing between one to two years	-
Maturing between two and five years	-
	(0.4)

Crown

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

20. Provisions for other liabilities and charges

Group	Other Provisions £'m	Dilapidations £'m	Onerous contracts £'m	Total £'m
On incorporation				
Acquired with business combination	(0.3)	(2.8)	(1.0)	(4.1)
Charged in the period	(0.1)	-	-	(0.1)
Released in the period	0.1	-	-	0.1
At 25 February 2023	(0.3)	(2.8)	(1.0)	(4.1)
				2023 £'m
Analysis of total provisions:				(2,0)
Current				(3.8)
Non-current				(0.3)
				(4.1)

The dilapidation represents the liability required at the end of the lease to restore the property to its original condition at commencement of the lease.

The acquired Group in previous years recognised a provision relating to an onerous contract. In arriving at the provision the Group assumed a discount rate in line with the right-of-use asset relating to the contract, and reviewed expected cash flows up to the break date of the contract. In the current year, in line with the release of the provision, the discounting has similarly been partly unwound. The discount rate used in the current year is 7.8%.

21. Share capital and reserves

Ordinary share capital

Group and Company		
	0.00001p ordinary	Total value
	shares	
	Number	£
Issued and fully paid at 25 February 2023	10,000,000	1.0

Reserves

Hedge reserve

The hedge reserve gain of £5.4m comprises the effective portion of the cumulative net change in fair value of qualifying cash flow hedging instruments relating to hedged transactions, which have not yet occurred.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

21. Share capital and reserves (continued)

Capital contribution reserve

On 26 January 2023, Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited, acquired 100% of the share capital in Matalan Finance Plc, acquiring the company and its subsidiaries. As part of the transaction, Maryland Bidco Limited issued three new debt instruments, which also included the issuance of ordinary shares in Maryland Holdco Limited to the holders of these debt instruments for no cash consideration.

A total of 10,000,000 new ordinary shares were issued by Maryland Holdco Limited at a par value of 0.00001p, and a total nominal value of $\pounds 1$. The equity issuance has been recorded on initial recognition at a fair value of $\pounds 47.8$ m, with the amounts in excess of par value reflected through the capital contribution reserve. Issue costs of $\pounds 3.1$ m have been allocated against the new equity, and have been net against the capital contribution reserve.

22. Cash flows from operating activities

Reconciliation of operating loss to net cash inflow from operating activities:

		Group 2023 £'m
Cash generated from continuing operations		
Loss for the period		(23.2)
Adjustments for:		
Tax	10	(0.9)
Finance cost	5	6.9
Depreciation	11/24	7.5
Amortisation of intangibles	12	2.0
Impairment of loss-making stores	30	7.3
Impairment of PPE in closed stores	30	0.6
Adjustment for inventory provisions	14	0.3
Adjustment for other provisions	19	-
Hedge accounting		(0.4)
Operating cash flows before movements in working capital		0.1
Movements in working capital		
Increase in inventories		(20.6)
Decrease in trade and other receivables		(13.4)
Increase in trade and other payables		26.0
Net cash flows from operating activities		(7.9)

The Company had no cash flows in the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

23. Reconciliation of debt

Group

	2023		
	Loans and borrowings £'m	Lease liabilities £'m	Total £'m
On incorporation	-	-	-
Acquisitions	(276.4)	(408.7)	(685.1)
Repayment of lease liabilities	-	2.8	2.8
Interest paid	-	3.6	3.6
Amortisation of issue costs	(0.2)	-	(0.2)
Interest expense	(2.7)	(3.8)	(6.5)
Lease modifications and additions	-	(3.4)	(3.4)
Closing balance	(279.3)	(409.5)	(688.8)

Repayments on lease liabilities, interest paid and repayment of borrowings are cash flows. Interest expense are included within the repayment of lease liabilities. Amortisation of issue costs and lease modifications and additions are non-cash items.

24. Leases

a. Right of use assets

	Stores	Warehouse and Other	Total
	£'m	£'m	£'m
Cost			
On incorporation	-	-	-
Acquired with business combination	284.7	55.5	340.2
Modifications	3.0	1.0	4.0
At 25 February 2023	287.7	56.5	344.2
Accumulated depreciation			
Charge for the period	4.6	0.4	5.0
Impairment	7.3	-	7.3
At 25 February 2023	11.9	0.4	12.3
Net book value			
At 25 February 2023	275.8	56.1	331.9

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

24. Leases (continued)

a. Right-of-use assets (continued)

The Group's leases are primarily the UK retail stores and distribution centres out of which the Matalan Group operates. The lease portfolio includes only one lease that is subject to variable lease payments dependent on a non-index linked metric. Such variable lease uplifts should only be recognised when the qualifying conditions occur. As the conditions which trigger this uplift have not been met, the variable uplift has not been recognised.

The modifications relate to rental regears negotiated during the financial period.

b. Lease liabilities

The following amounts have been recognised in profit or loss for which the Group is a lessee:

65 day period ended 25 February 2023 – Leases under IFRS 16	2023 £'m
Interest on lease liabilities	3.8
Income from sub-leasing right-of-use assets presented within interest	-
Amounts recognised in statement of cash flows	2023
	£'m
Repayment of lease liabilities	2.8

c. Maturity analysis of leases

The following are the remaining contractual maturities at the reporting date. The amounts are gross and undiscounted, and include contractual interest payments.

2023 Lease liabilities

	2023
	£'m
Within one year	104.5
Between one and two years	97.8
Between two to five years	223.3
Over five years	171.7
Total	597.3

Set out below are the carrying amounts of lease liabilities;

Current	66.8
Non-current	342.7
	409.5

25. Capital commitments

The capital expenditure for the Group that has been contracted for but not provided at 25 February 2023 was £16.8m. The Company has £nil capital commitments at 25 February 2023.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

26. Contingent liabilities

An unlimited guarantee under a composite accounting agreement operates for all Group company bank accounts. Group facilities as disclosed in note 17 are secured by fixed and floating charges on all the assets of the Group.

27. Related party transactions

The Company has a related party relationship with other group undertakings and with its directors and executive officers.

The Company is party to a group cash pooling arrangement with other Group companies. The Company does not settle transactions in cash, instead amounts are settled by other group companies on its behalf with a corresponding adjustment to intercompany receivables/payables. £nil was settled on its behalf in the period. The balance of the related transactions outstanding at 25 February 2023 is £nil.

There is no ultimate parent undertaking for Maryland Holdco Limited and company above Maryland Holdco Limited that prepares consolidated accounts. There is no party that owns more than 25% of the issued share capital and no individual that has ultimate control of the Company.

28. Subsidiary companies and ultimate controlling party

	Principal activity	Ownership	Country of incorporation
UK companies			
Maryland Midco Limited	Holding company	100%	Jersey
Maryland Bidco Limited	Holding company	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Finance Plc	Holding company	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Limited	Holding company	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Retail Limited	Retail	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Holding Company Limited	Holding company	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Investments Limited	Holding company	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Travel Limited	Travel services	100%	England and Wales
HPO1 Nominees Limited	Distribution	100%	England and Wales
Matalan Direct Limited	Retail	100%	England and Wales
Matalan AF Limited	Finance company	100%	England and Wales

Except for Maryland Midco Limited, which is a wholly owned subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited and directly held, all other companies are held indirectly via subsidiary undertakings.

With the exception of Maryland Midco Limited and Maryland Bidco Limited, all other entities were acquired on 26 January 2023 when Maryland Bidco Limited acquired the entire share capital of Matalan Finance plc.

No parties hold more than 25% of the issued share capital in Maryland Holdco Limited, and so the directors consider there to have been no ultimate controlling party throughout the period.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

29. Business combinations

On 26 January 2023, Maryland Bidco Limited, an indirect subsidiary of Maryland Holdco Limited, acquired 100% of the issued share capital and voting rights in Matalan Finance plc and its subsidiaries, which includes the principal trading subsidiary, Matalan Retail Limited ("Matalan"). Matalan is a British fashion and homeware retailer based in the United Kingdom, with stores in the United Kingdom as well as franchise stores in 14 other countries, in addition to an ecommerce channel.

The acquisition was undertaken to deliver a de-levered and sustainable balance sheet for the acquired Group, to ensure the long-term viability of the business and to provide a platform to derive a return to strong and sustained growth.

The acquisition has been accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with IFRS 3 Business Combinations and consequently the Matalan assets acquired, and liabilities assumed, have been recorded by the Group at fair value, with an excess of purchase consideration over fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities being classified as goodwill in the balance sheet.

The fair value assigned by the Matalan business combination as at the acquisition date are:

	Note	Carrying amount at acquisition £'m	Fair value adjustment £'m	Fair value at acquisition £'m
Property, Plant and Equipment	11	170.1	(4.5)	165.6
Intangible assets	12	36.9	108.5	145.4
Right-of-use assets	24	328.0	12.2	340.2
Inventories		117.7	-	117.7
Trade and other receivables		21.8	-	25.4
Financial assets – derivative financial instruments		3.5	-	3.5
Current tax assets		0.3	-	0.3
Cash and cash equivalents		105.2	-	105.2
Financial liabilities – derivative financial instruments		(13.3)	-	(13.3)
Trade and other payables		(133.6)	-	(133.4)
Deferred tax liability	10	10.6	(36.7)	(26.1)
Loan issuance		(113.6)	-	(113.6)
Provision for other liabilities and charges		(4.1)	-	(4.1)
Lease liabilities	24	(430.6)	21.9	(408.7)
Fair value of net assets acquired				204.1
Purchase considerations				
Cash paid				-
Fair value of debt and equity instruments issued				207.5
Total purchase consideration				207.5
Goodwill				3.4

Goodwill

Goodwill of £3.4m is primarily growth expectations, expected future profitability, and the skill and expertise of the Matalan Retail workforce. Goodwill is not expected to be deductible for tax purposes.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

29. Business combinations (continued)

The fair value attributed to property, plant and equipment was $\pounds 165.6m$. The fair valued property, plant and equipment primarily represents alterations to leasehold premises and fixtures, fittings and IT hardware, which held a net book value of $\pounds 170.1m$ on the acquired Groups' balance sheet.

The fair value attributed to intangible assets was £145.4m, and primarily represents the brand, franchise agreements and existing software costs, which held a net book value of £36.9m on the acquired Groups' balance sheet. The brand and franchise agreements were fair valued using the multi-period excess earnings method, which uses a number of estimates regarding the amount and timing of future cash flows. The key assumptions in the cash flows are forecasted revenue and EBIT. The net book values of the existing software costs were deemed to be representative of their fair values as at the valuation date. In accordance with the Groups' policy on impairment assessments per note 2, the assets were assessed for impairment at the period end. The fair value and estimated useful lives of intangibles assets at the acquisition date are as follows:

	Fair Value £m	Useful Life Years
Brand	102.1	15
Franchise Agreements	10.9	7
Computer software and associated costs	32.4	3-10

As the Matalan Group leases its entire store estate, distribution centres and head office there is also a requirement to reassess the acquired Group's lease liability at the acquisition date using the remaining lease payments and revised incremental borrowing rate of the acquiree. This resulted in an increase to the right-of-use asset of £80.7m to bring the right-of-use asset in line with the reassessed lease liability at the acquisition date. A further adjustment was also made to the right of use asset of $\pounds(68.5)$ m to reflect favourable and unfavourable lease terms compared to the market terms in force at the acquisition date. The fair value attributed to right-of-use assets was £340.2m, which carried a net book value of £328.0m on the acquired Groups' balance sheet.

Total acquisition costs of £28.8m have been incurred by Matalan, which included legal, advisory and other professional costs. £22.6m of these costs have been capitalised against the debt and equity, and £6.2m recognised prior to acquisition in the acquired Group's financial statements within exceptional expenses.

Matalan's results have been consolidated into the Group's results from 26 January 2023. For the period from acquisition to 25 February 2023, Matalan's revenue was £65.3m and contributed an operating loss of £11.8m to Group losses. If the acquisition had taken effect at the beginning of the reporting period (27 February 2022), the total revenues of the combined Group for the year would have been £1,153.4m and an operating profit of £5.2m. This information does not purport to represent the results of the combined Group that actually would have occurred had the acquisition taken place on 27 February 2022 and should not be taken to be representative of future results.

In addition to the purchase consideration of £1, Maryland Bidco Limited acquired and settled the Matalan Group borrowings at the acquisition date. The Bantry Bay asset backed term loan of £60m, negotiated in July 2022, was repaid in full following the issuance of new Super Senior Notes of £61.2m with a maturity date of January 2027. The £350m 6.75% First Lien Secured Notes were replaced by the issuance of new Senior Secured Notes of £200m with a maturity date of January 2028. The £80m Second Lien Secured Notes were acquired by Maryland Bidco Limited for a nominal sum of £1 with the entirety of this debt released as part of the recapitalisation exercise. The £50m debt and associated PIK interest owed to the former shareholder was unconditionally released and discharged.

In addition, New Priority Notes of £75m with a maturity date of July 2027 were issued injecting additional liquidity into the Group. All of the new classes of debt were issued along with the allocation of shares in the Group's new holding company Maryland Holdco Limited.

The fair value of the new debt issued at acquisition, and the accompanying equity issuance, was £343.6m.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

30. Exceptional items

Exceptional items are comprised as follows:

	Group 2023 £'m
Cost of sales Impairment of stores	(7.3)
Impairment of Property, Plant and Equipment in closed stores	(0.6)
Total exceptional items	(7.9)

Impairment of stores

In compliance with IFRS 3 and IFRS 16, the right-of-use asset at acquisition was fair valued to match the reassessed lease liability at acquisition date, with the only further adjustment stipulated in accounting standards under acquisition accounting being to reflect any favourable and unfavourable lease terms compared to the market terms in force at the acquisition. Following the acquisition, the challenging economic conditions caused by the highly inflationary environment and rising interest rates, led to a full assessment of the store portfolio for impairment. Based upon this review, management deemed it necessary to impair the right-of-use assets relating to nine stores where the stores' recoverable amounts are insufficient to cover the carrying amount of the store assets. Through this, the Company incurred one-off costs of £7.3m relating to these impaired stores.

Impairment of property, plant and equipment in closed stores

During the 65 day period ended 25 February 2023, property, plant and equipment with a carrying value of £0.6m (2022: £nil) relating to a number of closed stores were impaired as the Company was no longer operating from these stores and benefitting from these assets